RP-040056

TSG RAN Meeting #23 Phoenix, Arizona, USA, 10 - 12 March 2004

TitleTechnically endorsed CRs (Rel-5 and Rel-6 Category A) to TS 25.411,
Emulated Layer 1 for Rel-5 ATM-IP interworkingSourceTSG RAN WG3Agenda Item7.4.6

RAN3 Tdoc	CR.	Rev.	Cat	Spec.	curr. Vers.	new Vers.	REL	Work Item	Title
R3-040535	12	3	F	25.411	5.0.0	5.1.0	REL-5	ETRAN	Emulated Layer 1 for Rel-5 ATM-IP interworking
								-IPtrans	
R3-040536	13	3	А	25.411	6.0.0	6.1.0	REL-6	ETRAN	Emulated Layer 1 for Rel-5 ATM-IP interworking
								-IPtrans	

	С		QUEST			CR-Form-v7
æ	25.411 CR 0) <mark>12</mark> ສrev	<mark>′ 3</mark> ^{೫ (}	Current versio	^{n:} 5.0.0	¥
For <mark>HELP</mark> o	using this form, see I	bottom of this page o	or look at the	pop-up text o	∕er the ₭ syn	nbols.
Proposed chang	<i>affects:</i> UICC ap	ps# ME	Radio Acc	cess Network	X Core Ne	twork X
Title:	Emulated Layer 1	for Rel-5 ATM-IP in	terworking			
Source:	RAN3					
Work item code:	ETRAN-IPtrans			Date: Ж	09/02/2004	
Category:	 B (addition of fe C (functional m D (editorial mod 	s to a correction in an e eature), nodification of feature) dification) s of the above categor	earlier release)	2 (C R96 (F R97 (F R98 (F R99 (F Rel-4 (F Rel-5 (F	Rel-5 e following rele SSM Phase 2) Release 1996) Release 1997) Release 1999) Release 4) Release 5) Release 6)	eases:

Reason for change: Ж	A requirement is to ensure the co-existence between an ATM only UTRAN node and an IP capable UTRAN node that has no connectivity to ATM network. The same requirement applies between a CN node and a UTRAN node. IETF Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge (PWE3) tunneling has been recognised as a means to make ATM interface available for a dual stack IP UTRAN node interworking towards an ATM UTRAN node, and this must be specified. Note: TS 25.411 specifies both lu and lur since TS 25.421 has a cross-reference to TS 25.411.
Summary of change: ೫	An emulated Layer 1 is introduced to allow a IP/ATM Dual Stack RNC to be connected through an Iu (resp. Iur) interface supporting ATM Transport option to an ATM-based CN (resp. RNC) via an IP transport network. IETF Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge (PWE3) is the specified emulated L1 to be used below ATM layer, carrying both user and control planes.
	Impact Analysis Impact assessment towards the previous version of the specification (same release): this CR has isolated impact on the previous version of the specification (same release) because only one function is impacted. This CR has an impact under the protocol point of view. The impact can be considered as isolated as it affects only the IP-ATM Interworking function.
Consequences if	If not approved, the IP-ATM interworking scenario with Dual Stack RNCs across an IP backbone would not be possible.

Clauses affected: % 2, 3, 4.2.3, new Annex A

	Γ	Y	Ν		
Other specs	ж		Χ	Other core specifications #	CR 013 TS 25.411 v6.0.0
affected:			Χ	Test specifications	
			Χ	O&M Specifications	
	-				
Other comments:	Ж	Α	s so	oon as the draft IETF "Encapsulati	on Methods for Transport of ATM Over IP
					ecomes an RFC, the reference to this RFC
		in	ref	erence section of TS 25.411 will re	eplace it.

I

How to create CRs using this form:

Comprehensive information and tips about how to create CRs can be found at <u>http://www.3gpp.org/specs/CR.htm</u>. Below is a brief summary:

- 1) Fill out the above form. The symbols above marked # contain pop-up help information about the field that they are closest to.
- 2) Obtain the latest version for the release of the specification to which the change is proposed. Use the MS Word "revision marks" feature (also known as "track changes") when making the changes. All 3GPP specifications can be downloaded from the 3GPP server under <u>ftp://ftp.3gpp.org/specs/</u> For the latest version, look for the directory name with the latest date e.g. 2001-03 contains the specifications resulting from the March 2001 TSG meetings.
- 3) With "track changes" disabled, paste the entire CR form (use CTRL-A to select it) into the specification just in front of the clause containing the first piece of changed text. Delete those parts of the specification which are not relevant to the change request.

2 References

The following documents contain provisions which, through reference in this text, constitute provisions of the present document.

- References are either specific (identified by date of publication, edition number, version number, etc.) or non-specific.
- For a specific reference, subsequent revisions do not apply.
- For a non-specific reference, the latest version applies. In the case of a reference to a 3GPP document (including a GSM document), a non-specific reference implicitly refers to the latest version of that document *in the same Release as the present document*.
- [1] ITU-T Recommendation I.432.2 (8/96): "ISDN User-Network interfaces, Layer 1 Recommendations, 155 520 kbit/s and 622 080 kbit/s operation".
- [2] ITU-T Recommendation I.432.3 (8/96): "ISDN User-Network interfaces, Layer 1 Recommendations, 1544 kbit/s and 2048 kbit/s operation".
- [3] ITU-T Recommendation G.703 (10/98): "Physical/electrical characteristics of hierarchical digital interfaces".
- [4] ITU-T Recommendation G.704 (10/98): "Synchronous frame structures used at 1544, 6312, 2048, 8448 and 44 736 kbit/s hierarchical levels".
- [5] ITU-T Recommendation G.957 (7/95): "Optical interfaces for equipments and systems relating to the synchronous digital hierarchy".
- [6] ITU-T Recommendation I.432.1 (8/96): "ISDN User-Network interfaces, Layer 1 Recommendations, General characteristics".
- [7] ITU-T Recommendation G.823 (3/93): "The control of jitter and wander within digital networks which are based on the 2048 kbit/s hierarchy".
- [8] ITU-T Recommendation G.824 (3/93): "The control of jitter and wander within digital networks which are based on the 1544 kbit/s hierarchy".
- [9] ITU-T Recommendation G.825 (3/93): "The control of jitter and wander within digital networks which are based on the synchronous digital hierarchy (SDH)".
- [10] ITU-T Recommendation G.826 (8/96): "Error performance parameters and objectives for international, constant bit rate digital paths at or above the primary rate".
- [11] ITU-T Recommendation I.361 (11/95): "B-ISDN ATM layer specification".
- [12] ATM Forum AF-PHY-0016.000 (9/94): "DS1 Physical Layer Specification".
- [13] ATM Forum AF-PHY-0064.000 (9/96): "E1 Physical Layer Interface Specification".
- [14] ATM Forum AF-PHY-0086.001 (2/99): "Inverse Multiplexing for ATM (IMA) Specification Version 1.1".
- [15] ITU-T Recommendation G.751 (11/88): "Digital multiplex equipments operating at the third order bit rate of 34 368 kbit/s and the fourth order bit rate of 139 264 kbit/s and using positive justification".
- [16] ITU-T Recommendation G.811 (2/97): "Timing Characteristics of Primary Reference Clocks".

[17] 3GPP TR25.933 "IP Transport in UTRAN" (Rel-5)

3 Abbreviations

For the purposes of the present document, the following abbreviations apply:

ATM	Asynchronous Transfer Mode
BER	Bit Error Rate
IMA	Inverse Multiplexing on ATM
IP	Internet Protocol
PDH	Plesiochronous Digital Hierarchy
PMD	Physical Media Dependent
PWE3	Pseudo Wire Emulation Egde to Edge
SDH	Synchronous Digital Hierarchy
SDU	Service Data Unit
TC	Transmission Convergence

4 I_u Layer 1

4.1 Introduction

The main functions of Layer 1 are summarised in the following:

- Interface to physical medium;
- [ATM-Cell delineation];
- Line clock extraction capability;
- Layer 1 alarms extraction and generation;
- In-sequence delivery;
- Transmission quality control.

4.2 Layer 1 Description

4.2.1 Layer 1 Synchronised

When the Layer 1 Synchronised option is used (i.e. PDH/SDH/SONET links), the following requirements shall be met:

Layer 1 reference configuration shall be according to ITU-T Recommendation I.432.1 [6].

The physical layer is divided into:

- Physical Media Dependent (PMD) sublayer;
- Transmission Convergence (TC) sublayer defined according to ITU-T Recommendation I.432.1 [6].

The PMD shall comply with at least one of the following standards:

- ETSI STM-4 (622 Mb/s) interface according to I.432.2 [1] with optical S-1.1 interface according to G.957 [5].
- SONET STS-12c (622 Mb/s) interface according to ANSI, T1.105-1995 with optical multimode.
- SONET STS-3c (155 Mb/s) interface according to ANSI, T1.105-1995 with optical multimode.
- ETSI STM-1 (155 Mb/s) interface according to I.432.2 [1] with electrical interface (CMI) to G.703 [3].
- ETSI STM-1 (155 Mb/s) interface according to I.432.2 [1] with optical S-1.1 interface according to G.957 [5].

- ITU STS-1 (51 Mb/s) interface according to ANSI, T1.105-1995 with electrical interface.
- ITU STM-0 (51 Mb/s) interface according to ETSI/TTC with electrical interface.
- ITU STM-0 (51 Mb/s) interface according to ETSI/TTC with optical S-1.1 interface according G.957 [5].
- J2, 6.3 Mb/s interface according to Japanese standard JT-G.703 [3] and JT-G.704 [4] (75 Ohm).
- NOTE: J2 requires that the ATM cells be mapped into the physical layer according to HEC based mapping in G.804.
- E2, 8Mb/s according to ETSI/ITU G.703 [3] and G.704 [4] (75 Ohm).
- E3, 34 Mb/s interface according to ETSI/ITU G.751 [15] (75 Ohm).
- T3, 45 Mb/s interface according to ANSI/ITU G.703 [3] and G.704 [4] (75 Ohm).
- E1, 2Mb/s interface balanced 120 Ohm symmetrical according to ETS 300 420, ITU-T G.704 [4] and TBR 013 (G.703) [3], and AF-PHY-0064.000 [13]
- E1, 2Mb/s according to ETSI/ITU G.703 [3] and G.704 [4] (75 Ohm), and AF-PHY-0064.000 [13].
- J1, 1.5 Mb/s interface according to Jt-431-a (100 Ohm).
- J1, 1.5 Mb/s interface according to JT-G.703 [3] and JT-G.704 [4] (110 Ohm).
- T1, 1.5 Mb/s interface according to AF-PHY-0016.000 [10] and ANSI/ITU G.703 [3] and G.704 [4] (100 Ohm).

Services provided to the upper layer shall be independent from the used underlying technology.

The support of intervening transport networks - like PDH or SDH terrestrial links, Point-to-point or Point-to-Multipoint radio links - shall not be prevented.

When using E1, T1, or J1, it shall be possible to use inverse multiplexing of ATM (IMA) [14] within suitable subsets of the physical ports on the respective Exchange Termination (ET).

The jitter and wander performance requirements on the interface shall be in accordance with either Reference [7], [8] or [9], whichever is applicable.

The synchronisation reference extracted from the I_u may be used as UTRAN synchronisation reference. A general recommendation is to supply a traceable synchronisation reference according to reference [16].

Transmission quality control shall be provided according to ITU-T Recommendation G.826 [10].

4.2.2 [IP – Layer 1 Unsynchronised]

When Layer 1 unsynchronised option is used, the following requirements shall be met:

The support of any suitable physical layer - like Ethernet L1 or other suitable point-to-point or point-to-multipoint techniques shall not be prevented.

4.2.3 [IP-ATM Interworking – Layer 1 Emulation]

<u>Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge (PWE3) [Annex A] may be used in an IP/ATM dual stack node for making the ATM interface available in the IP transport network.</u>

Neither AAL5 SDU Frame Mode nor AAL5 PDU Frame Mode shall be used.

Further guidelines on the application of PWE3 for IP-ATM interworking can be found in [17].

Annex A (normative)

Network Working Group	Luca Martini		
Internet Draft	Eric C. Rosen		
Expiration Date: June 2004	Cisco Systems, Inc.		
Jeremy Brayley	Matthew Bocci		

Jeremy Brayley Laurel Networks, Inc.

Ghassem Koleyni Nortel Networks.

December 2003

Alcatel

Encapsulation Methods for Transport of ATM Over IP and MPLS Networks

draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt

Status of this Memo

This document is an Internet-Draft and is in full conformance with all provisions of Section 10 of RFC2026.

Internet-Drafts are working documents of the Internet Engineering Task Force (IETF), its areas, and its working groups. Note that other groups may also distribute working documents as Internet-Drafts.

Internet-Drafts are draft documents valid for a maximum of six months and may be updated, replaced, or obsoleted by other documents at any time. It is inappropriate to use Internet-Drafts as reference material or to cite them other than as "work in progress."

The list of current Internet-Drafts can be accessed at http://www.ietf.org/ietf/lid-abstracts.txt.

The list of Internet-Draft Shadow Directories can be accessed at http://www.ietf.org/shadow.html.

Abstract

A framework for providing various Layer 1 and Layer 2 services over a Packet Switched Network has been described in [3]. This draft provides encapsulation formats and guidelines for transporting a variety of ATM services over a PSN.

Martini, et al. [Page 1]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

Table of Contents

1	Specification of Requirements	3
2	Introduction	3

3	Terminology	4
4	General encapsulation method	6
4.1	MPLS Shim S Bit Value	6
4.2	MPLS Shim TTL Values	6
4.3	The Control Word	7
4.3.1	The Generic Control Word	7
4.3.2	The Preferred Control Word	9
4.3.3	Setting the sequence number field in the control word	9
4.3.4	Processing the sequence number field in the control word	10
4.4	MTU Requirements	11
5	Applicability	11
5.1	ATM N to 1 Cell Mode	12
5.2	ATM One-to-One Cell Encapsulation	14
5.3	AAL5 SDU Frame Encapsulation	14
5.4	AAL5 PDU Frame Encapsulation	15
6	ATM OAM Cell Support	16
6.1	VCC Case	16
6.2	VPC Case	16
6.3	Defect Handling	17
7	ATM N-to-one Cell Mode	18
7.1	ATM N-to-one Service Encapsulation	18
8	ATM One-to-one Cell Mode	21
8.1	ATM One-to-one Service Encapsulation	21
8.2	Sequence Number	22
8.3	ATM VCC Cell Transport Service	22
8.4	ATM VPC Services	24
8.4.1	ATM VPC Cell Transport Services	24
9	ATM AAL5 CPCS-SDU Mode	25
9.1	Transparent AAL5 SDU Frame Encapsulation	26
10	AAL5 PDU frame mode	27
10.1	Transparent AAL5 PDU Frame Encapsulation	27
10.2	Fragmentation	29
10.2.1	Procedures in the ATM-to-PSN Direction	29
10.2.2	Procedures in the PSN-to-ATM Direction	30
11	Mapping of ATM and PSN Classes of Service	30
12	Security Considerations	31
13	Intellectual Property Disclaimer	31
14	References	31
15	Author Information	32

7

Martini, et al.

[Page 2]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

1. Specification of Requirements

The key words "MUST", "MUST NOT", "REQUIRED", "SHALL", "SHALL NOT", "SHOULD", "SHOULD NOT", "RECOMMENDED", "MAY", and "OPTIONAL" in this document are to be interpreted as described in RFC 2119

2. Introduction

Packet Switched Networks (PSNs) have the potential to reduce the complexity of a service providers infrastructure by allowing virtually any existing digital service to be supported over a single networking infrastructure. The benefit of this model to a service provider is threefold: - Leveraging of the existing systems and services to provide increased capacity from a packet switched core.

- Preserving existing network operational processes and procedures
used to maintain the legacy services.
- Using the common packet switched network infrastructure to
support both the core capacity requirements of existing services
and the requirements of new services supported natively over the
packet switched network.
This document describes a method to carry ATM services over L2TP
and MPLS. It lists ATM specific requirements and provides
encapsulation formats and semantics for connecting ATM edge
networks through a core packet network using L2TP or MPLS. The techniques described in this draft will allow ATM service
providers to take advantage of new technologies in the core in
order to provide ATM multi-services.
Figure 1 below digplows the ATM genuides reference model This
Figure 1, below displays the ATM services reference model. This model is adapted from [3].
Martini, et al. [Page 3]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
<> Pseudo Wire>
< PSN Tunnel>
ATM Service V V V ATM Service
++ ++ ++ ++
PE1 PE1 PE2
CE1 CE2
PW2
++ ===============================
^ ++ ^ ^
Provider Edge 1 Provider Edge 2
<> Emulated Service>
Customer Customer
Edge 1 Edge 2
Figure 1: ATM Service Reference Model
QoS related issues are not discussed in this draft. This draft
describes two methods of ATM cell encapsulation, One-to-one mode
and N-to-one mode. This draft describes two methods of AAL5
encapsulation, PDU mode and SDU mode.

3. Terminology

One-to-one mode: The One-to-one mode specifies an encapsulation method which maps one ATM VCC (or one ATM VPC) to one Pseudo Wire.

N-to-one mode (N >= 1): The N-to-one mode specifies an encapsulation method which maps one or more ATM VCCs (or one or more ATM VPCs) to one Pseudo Wire.

Packet Switched Network - A Packet Switched Network (PSN) is an IP or MPLS network.

Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge - Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge (PWE3) is a mechanism that emulates the essential attributes of a service (such as a T1 leased line or Frame Relay) over a PSN.

Customer Edge - A Customer Edge (CE) is A device where one end of a service originates and/or terminates. The CE is not aware that it is using an emulated service rather than a native service.

Provider Edge - A Provider Edge (PE) is a device that provides PWE3 to a CE.

Martini, et al.

[Page 4]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

Pseudo Wire - A Pseudo Wire (PW) is a connection between two PEs carried over a PSN. The PE provides the adaptation between the CE and the PW.

Pseudo Wire PDU - A Pseudo Wire PDU is a PDU sent on the PW that contains all of the data and control information necessary to provide the desired service.

PSN Tunnel - A PSN Tunnel is a tunnel inside which multiple PWs can be nested so that they are transparent to core PSN devices.

PSN Bound - The traffic direction where information from a CE is adapted to a PW, and PW-PDUs are sent into the PSN.

CE Bound - The traffic direction where PW-PDUs are received on a PW from the PSN, re-converted back in the emulated service, and sent out to a CE.

Ingress - The point where the ATM service is encapsulated into a Pseudo Wire PDU (ATM to PSN direction.)

Egress - The point where the ATM service is decapsulated from a Pseudo Wire PDU (PSN to ATM direction.)

CTD - Cell Transfer Delay

MTU - Maximum Transmission Unit

OAM - Operations And Maintenance.

PVC - Permanent Virtual Connection. An ATM connection that is provisioned via a network management interface. The connection is not signaled.

VCC Virtual Circuit Connection. An ATM connection that is switched based on the cell header's VCI.

VPC - Virtual Path Connection. An ATM connection that is switched
based on the cell header's VPI.
Martini, et al. [Page 5
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 200
4. Compared and the method
4. General encapsulation method
This section describes the general encapsulation format for ATM over
PSN pseudo wires.
0 1 2 3
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1
+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-
+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-
Pseudo Wire Header
AIM CONCION WOLD
ATM Service Payload
+-
Figure 2: General format for ATM encapsulation over PSNs
The PSN Transport Header depends on the particular tunneling technology in use (L2TP or MPLS). This header is used to transport
the encapsulated ATM information through the packet switched core.
The Pseudo Wire Header identifies a particular ATM service on a tunnel. In case of MPLS the Pseudo Wire Header is the MPLS label at
the bottom of the MPLS label stack. In the Case of L2TP the Pseudo
Wire Header is the L2TP header.
The ATM Control Word is inserted before the ATM service payload. It
may contain a length and sequence number in addition to certain
control bits needed to carry the service.
4.1. MPLS Shim S Bit Value
The ingrade LCD DE1 MUCH get the C bit of the DW lebel to e welve
The ingress LSR, PE1, MUST set the S bit of the PW label to a value of 1 to denote that the VC label is at the bottom of the stack.
4.2 MDIS Chim TTI Values
4.2. MPLS Shim TTL Values
The setting of the TTL value in the PW label is application
dependent, however in a strict point to point application the TTL SHOULD be appropriately set to 2.
SHOULD SO APPLOPITATOLY DOD TO 1.

Martini, et al. [Page 6] Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 4.3. The Control Word There are four requirements that may need to be satisfied when transporting layer 2 protocols over an IP or MPLS backbone [8]: -i. Sequentiality may need to be preserved. -ii. Small packets may need to be padded in order to be transmitted on a medium where the minimum transport unit is larger than the actual packet size. -iii. Control bits carried in the header of the layer 2 frame may need to be transported. -iv. To allow accurate packet inspection in an MPLS PSN, and/or to operate correctly over MPLS PSNs that have deployed equal-cost multiple-path load-balancing, a PW packet MUST NOT alias an IP packet. The PWE3 architecture document describes a generic control word and a preferred control word. This document makes use of both of these control words depending on the encapsulation mode. Both of these control words addresses all of the above requirements. For some encapsulation modes, the control word is REQUIRED, and for others OPTIONAL. Where the control word is OPTIONAL implementations MUST support sending no control word, and MAY support sending a control word. In all cases the egress router must be aware of whether the ingress router will send a control word over a specific pseudo wire. This may be achieved by configuration of the routers, or by signaling, for example as defined in [1]. If the Pseudo Wire traverses a network link that requires a minimum frame size such as Ethernet as a practical example, with a minimum frame size of 64 octets, then such links will apply padding to the Pseudo Wire PDU to reach its minimum frame size. In this case the control word must include a length field set to the PDU length. A mechanism is required for the egress PE to detect and remove such padding. 4.3.1. The Generic Control Word This control word is used in the following encapsulation modes: - ATM 1 to 1 Cell Mode Martini, et al. [Page 7]

11

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

- AAL5 PDU Frame Mode
The PWE3 architecture document [8] provides the following structure for the generic control word:
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 +++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++
The detailed structure for the ATM 1 to 1 Cell Mode and for the AAL5 PDU Frame Mode is as follows:
0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 1 2 3 4 1 2 3 4 1 2 3 4 1 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9
In the above diagram the first 4 bits MUST be set to 0 when transmitting in order to satisfy the IP aliasing requirement (iv) in Section 4.1. They MUST be ignored by the receiving PE.
The next four bits are reserved and MUST be set to 0 upon transmission and ignored upon reception.
The next 16 bits provide a sequence number that can be used to guarantee ordered packet delivery. The processing of the sequence number field is OPTIONAL.
The sequence number space is a 16 bit, unsigned circular space. The sequence number value 0 is used to indicate that the sequence number check alghorithm is not used.
The last 8 bits provide space for carrying ATM specific flags. These are defined in the protocol-specific details below.
There is no requirement for a length field for the One-to-one cell and PDU Frame modes because the PSN PDU is always greater than 64 bytes and so no padding is applied in Ethernet links in the PSN.
Martini, et al. [Page 8]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
4.3.2. The Preferred Control Word
This control word is used in the following encapsulation modes: - ATM N to 1 Cell Mode - AAL5 SDU Frame Mode
It is defined as follows: 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3

_

+-+-+-+	-+-+-+	+-+-+-	-+-+-+-+-+	-+
0 0 0 0	Flags	Res	Length	Sequence Number
+-+-+-+	-+-+-+	+-+-+-	-+-+-+-+-+	-+

In the above diagram, from left to right, the first 4 bits MUST be set to 0 when transmitting in order to satisfy the IP aliasing requirement (iv) in Section 4.1. They MUST be ignored by the receiving PE.

The next 4 bits provide space for carrying protocol specific flags. These are defined in the protocol-specific details below.

The next 6 bits provide a length field, which is used as follows: If the packet's length (defined as the length of the layer 2 payload plus the length of the control word) is less than 64 bytes, the length field MUST be set to the packet's length. Otherwise the length field MUST be set to zero. The value of the length field, if nonzero, can be used to remove any padding. When the packet reaches the service provider's egress router, it may be desirable to remove the padding before forwarding the packet. Note that the length field is not used in the N-to-1 mode , and MUST be set to 0.

The last 16 bits provide a sequence number that can be used to guarantee ordered packet delivery. The processing of the sequence number field is OPTIONAL.

The sequence number space is a 16 bit, unsigned circular space. The sequence number value 0 is used to indicate that the sequence number check algorithm is not used.

4.3.3. Setting the sequence number field in the control word

This section applies to the sequence number field of both the Generic and Preferred Control Words.

For a given emulated VC, and a pair of routers PE1 and PE2, if PE1 supports packet sequencing then the following procedures should be

Martini, et al.

[Page 9]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

used:

- the initial packet transmitted on the emulated VC MUST use sequence number 1

- subsequent packets MUST increment the sequence number by one for each packet

- when the transmit sequence number reaches the maximum 16 bit value (65535) the sequence number MUST wrap to 1

If the transmitting router PE1 does not support sequence number processing, then the sequence number field in the control word MUST be set to 0.

4.3.4. Processing the sequence number field in the control word This section applies to the sequence number field of both the Generic and Preferred Control Words.

If a router PE2 supports receive sequence number processing, then the following procedures should be used:

When an emulated VC is initially set up, the "expected sequence number" associated with it MUST be initialized to 1.

When a packet is received on that emulated VC, the sequence number should be processed as follows:

 if the sequence number on the packet is 0, then the packet passes the sequence number check.

- otherwise if the packet sequence number >= the expected sequence number and the packet sequence number - the expected sequence number < 32768, then the packet is in order.</pre>

- otherwise if the packet sequence number < the expected sequence number and the expected sequence number - the packet sequence number >= 32768, then the packet is in order.

- otherwise the packet is out of order.

If a packet is in order then, it can be delivered immediately. If the packet is in order, then the expected sequence number MUST be set using the algorithm:

Martini	, et al.	

[Page 10]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

expected_sequence_number := packet_sequence_number + 1 mod 2**16
if (expected_sequence_number = 0) then expected_sequence_number:= 1;

Packets which are received out of order MAY be dropped or reordered at the discretion of the receiver.

A simple extension of the above processing algorithm can be used to detect lost packets.

If a router PE2 does not support receive sequence number processing, then the sequence number field MAY be ignored.

4.4. MTU Requirements

The network MUST be configured with an MTU that is sufficient to transport the largest encapsulation frames. If MPLS is used as the tunneling protocol, for example, this is likely to be 12 or more bytes greater than the largest frame size. Other tunneling protocols may have longer headers and require larger MTUs. If the ingress router determines that an encapsulated layer 2 PDU exceeds the MTU of the tunnel through which it must be sent, the PDU MUST be dropped. If an egress router receives an encapsulated layer 2 PDU whose payload length (i.e., the length of the PDU itself without any of the encapsulation headers), exceeds the MTU of the destination layer 2 interface, the PDU MUST be dropped. 5. Applicability

This Draft defines two methods for encapsulation of ATM cells,
namely, One-to-one mode and N-to-one mode.
namery, one to one mode and w to one mode.
The N-to-one mode (N >= 1) specifies an encapsulation method that maps one or more ATM VCCs (or one or more ATM VPCs) to one Pseudo- Wire. This is the only REQUIRED mode. One format is used for both the VCC or VPC mapping to the tunnel. The 4-octet ATM header is unaltered in the encapsulation, thus the VPI/VCI is always present. Cells from one or more VCCs (or one or more VPCs) may be concatenated.
The One-to-one mode specifies an encapsulation method that maps one ATM VCC or one ATM VPC to one Pseudo-Wire. For VCCs, the VPI/VCI is not included. For VPCs, the VPI is not included. Cells from one VCC or one VPC may be concatenated. This mode is OPTIONAL.
Furthermore different OPTIONAL encapsulations are supported for ATM AAL5 transport: one for ATM AAL5 SDUs, and another for ATM AAL5 PDUs.
Martini, et al. [Page 11]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 Three deployment models are supported by the encapsulations described in this document:
-i. Single ATM Connection: A PW carries the cells of only one
ATM VCC or VPC. This supports both the transport of
multiservice ATM and L2VPN service over a PSN for all AAL
types.
-ii. Multiple ATM Connections: A PW carries the cells of multiple
ATM VCCs and / or VPCs . This also supports both the transport of multiservice ATM and L2VPN service over a PSN
for all AAL type.
-iii. AAL5: PW carries the AAL5 frames of only one ATM VCC. A
large proportion of the data carried on ATM networks isframe based and therefore uses AAL5. The AAL5 mapping takesadvantage of the delineation of higher layer frames in theATM layer to provide increased bandwidth efficiency comparedwith the basic cell mapping. The nature of the service, asdefined by the ATM service category [5] or the ATM transfercapability [6] should be preserved.
There are currently no OAM mechanisms defined for the PSN like those defined for ATM. Therefore the methods for the detection/consequent- actions of failures in the PSN are not specified. This also means
that QoS/availability metrics cannot be specified for the PSN.
5.1. ATM N to 1 Cell Mode This encapsulation supports both the Single and Multiple ATM
Connection deployment models. This encapsulation is REQUIRED.
connection deproyment models. This cheapsulation is regulard.
The encapsulation allows multiple VCCs/VPCs to be carried within a

The encapsulation allows multiple VCCs/VPCs to be carried within a single pseudo wire. However, a service provider may wish to provision a single VCC to a pseudo wire in order to satisfy QoS or restoration requirements.

The encapsulation also supports the binding of multiple VCCs/VPCs to a single Pseudo Wire. This capability is useful in order to make more efficient use of the PW demultiplexing header space as well as to ease provisioning of the VCC/VPC services.

In the simplest case, this encapsulation can be used to transmit a single ATM cell per PSN PDU. However, in order to provide better PSN bandwidth efficiency, several ATM cells may optionally be encapsulated in a single PSN PDU. This process is called cell concatenation. The encapsulation has the following attributes: Martini, et al. [Page 12] Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 -i. Supports all ATM Adaptation Layers Types. -ii. Non-terminating OAM/Admin cells are transported among the user cells in the same order as they are received. This requirement enables the use of various performance management and security applications. -iii. In order to gain transport efficiency on the PSN, multiple cells may be encapsulated in a single PW PDU. This process is called cell concatenation. How many cells to insert or how long to wait for cell arrival before sending a PW PDU is an implementation decision. Cell concatenation adds latency and delay variation to a cell relay service. -iv. The CLP bit from each cell may be mapped to a corresponding marking on the PW PDU. This allows the drop precedence to be preserved across the PSN. -v. If the Single ATM connection deployment model is used, then it is simpler to provide an ATM layer service. The nature of the service, as defined by the ATM service category [5] or ATM transfer capability [6], should be preserved. The limitations of the ATM N-to-one cell encapsulation are: -vi. There is no currently defined method to translate the forward congestion indication (EFCI) to a corresponding function in the PSN. Nor is there a way to translate PSN congestion to the EFCI upon transmission by the egress PE. -vii. The ATM cell header checksum can detect a 2-bit error or detect and correct a single bit error in the cell header. Analogous functionality does not exist in most PSNs. A single bit error in a PW PDU will most likely cause the packet to be dropped due to a L2 FCS failure. -viii. Cells can be concatenated from multiple VCCs or VPCs belonging to different service cathegories and qos requirements. In this case the PSN packet must receive treatment by the PSN to support the highest QoS of the ATM VCCs/VPCs carried. -ix. Cell encapsulation only supports point-to-point LSPs. Multipoint-to-point and point-to-multi-point are for further study (FFS). The number of concatenated ATM cells is limited by the MTU -x. size and the cell transfer delay (CTD) and cell delay variation (CDV) objectives of multiple ATM connections that

16

are multiplexed into a single PW.

Martini, et al. Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 5.2. ATM One-to-One Cell Encapsulation This OPTIONAL encapsulation supports the Single ATM Connection deployment model. Like the N to one cell encapsulation mode, the One-to-one mode supports cell concatenation. The advantage of this encapsulation is that it utilizes less bandwidth that the N-to-one encapsulation, for

a given number of concatenated cells. Since only one ATM VCC or VPC is carried on a PW, the VCI and/or VPI of the ATM VCC or VPC can be derived from the context of the PW using the PW label. These fields therefore do not need to be encapsulated for a VCC, and only the VCI needs to be encapsulated for a VPC. This encapsulation thus allows service providers to achieve a higher bandwidth efficiency on PSN links than the N-to-one encapsulation for a given number of concatenated cells.

The limitations vi, vii, ix, x of N to one mode apply.

5.3. AAL5 SDU Frame Encapsulation

This OPTIONAL encapsulation supports the AAL5 model.

The AAL5 SDU encapsulation is more efficient for small AAL5 SDUs than the VCC cell encapsulations. In turn it presents a more efficient alternative to the cell relay service when carrying RFC 2684 encapsulated IP PDUs across a PSN.

The AAL5-SDU encapsulation requires Segmentation and Reassembly on the PE-CE ATM interface. This SAR function is provided by common off-the-shelf hardware components. Once reassembled, the AAL5-SDU is carried via a Pseudo Wire to the egress PE. Herein lies another advantage of the AAL5-SDU encapsulation.

The limitations of the AAL5 SDU encapsulation are:

1110 11111	
-i.	If an ATM OAM cell is received at the ingress PE, it is sent
	before the cells of the surrounding AAL5 frame. Therefore,
	OAM cell reordering may occur, which may cause certain ATM
	OAM performance monitoring and ATM security applications to
	operate incorrectly.
-ii.	If the ALL5 PDU is scrambled using ATM security standards, a
	PE will not be able to exctract the ALL5 SDU and therefore
	the whole PDU will be dropped.
-iii.	The AAL5 PDU CRC is not transported across the PSN. The CRC
	must therefore be regenerated at the egress PE. Since the
	CRC has end-to-end significance in ATM security. This means
	that the AAL5 CRC may not be used to accurately check for
	* * *
Martini, et	al. [Page 14]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

errors on the end-to-end ATM VCC. -iv. The Length of AAL5 frame may exceed the MTU of the PSN. This

requires fragmentation, which may not be available to all
nodes at the PW endpoint.
-v. This mode does not preserve the value of the CLP bit for
every ATM cell within an AAL5 PDU. Therefore, transparency
of the CLP setting may be violated. Additionally, tagging of
some cells may occur when tagging is not allowed by the
conformance definition [5].
-vi. This mode does not preserve the EFCI state for every ATM
cell within an AAL5 PDU. Therefore, transparency of the EFCI
state may be violated.
5.4. AAL5 PDU Frame Encapsulation
This OPTIONAL encapsulation supports the AAL5 model.
The primary application supported by AAL5 PDU frame encapsulation
over PSN is the transparent carriage of ATM layer services that use
AAL5 to carry higher layer frames. The main advantage of this AAL5
mode is that it is transparent to ATM OAM and ATM security
applications.
One important consideration is to allow OAM information to be treated
as in the original network. This encapsulation mode allows this
transparency while performing AAL5 frame encapsulation. This mode
supports fragmentation, which may be performed in order to maintain
the position of the OAM cells with respect to the user cells.
Fragmentation may also be performed to maintain the size of the
packet carrying the AAL5 PDU within the MTU of the link.
Fragmentation provides a means for the PE to set the size of the PW
packet to a different value than that of the original AAL5 PDU. This
means that the PE has control on the delay and jitter provided to the
ATM cells.
The whole AAL5-PDU is encapsulated. In this case all necessary parameters such as CPCS-UU (CPCS User-to-User indicator), CPI (Common Part Indicator), Length (Length of the CPCS-SDU) and CRC (Cyclic
Redundancy Check) are transported as part of the payload. Note that
carrying of the full PDU also allows the simplification of the
fragmentation operation since it is performed at cell boundaries and
the CRC in the trailer of the AAL5 PDU can be used to check the
integrity of the PDU.
Reassembly is not required at the egress PE for the PSN-to-ATM
direction.
Martini, et al. [Page 15]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
The limitations v and vi of the AAL5 SDU mode apply to this mode as
well.
6 ATM OAM Coll Support
6. ATM OAM Cell Support
6.1. VCC Case
In general when configured for ATM VCC service, both PEs SHOULD act as a VC switch, in accordance with the OAM procedures defined in [7].
as a ve switch, in accordance with the own procedures defined in [/].

The PEs SHOULD be able to pass the following OAM cells transparently:

- F5 AIS (segment and end-to-end) - F5 RDI (segment and end-to-end) - F5 loopback (segment and end-to-end) - Resource Management Performance Management Continuity Check - Security F4 OAM cells are inserted or extracted at the VP link termination. These OAM cells are not seen at the VC link termination and are therefore not sent across the PSN. 6.2. VPC Case When configured for a VPC cell relay service, both PEs SHOULD act as a VP cross-connect in accordance with the OAM procedures defined in [7]. The PEs SHOULD be able to process and pass the following OAM cells transparently according to [7]: - F4 AIS (segment and end-to-end) F4 RDI (segment and end-to-end) - F4 loopback (segment and end-to-end) F5 OAM are not inserted or extracted here. The PEs MUST be able to pass the following OAM cells transparently: F5 AIS (segment and end-to-end) - F5 RDI (segment and end-to-end) - F5 loopback (segment and end-to-end) Resource Management - Performance Management - Continuity Check

Martini, et al.	[Page 16]
Harcini, cc ar.	[rage ro]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

- Security

The OAM cell MAY be encapsulated together with other user data cells if multiple cell encapsulation is used.

6.3. Defect Handling

Figure 3 illustrates four possible locations for defects on the PWE3 service: - (a) On the ATM connection from CE to PE - (b) On the ATM side of the PW

- (c) On the PSN side of the PE

- (d) In the PSN

-	+	+ -	++	F	
++	PE1	==================	PE2	-	++
a	bc	PW1d			
CE1					CE2
		PW2			
++		==================		-	++
^	+	+ -	++	F Ý	^

	Provider Edge 1 Provider Edge 2
	Emulated Service>
Customer	
Edge 1	Edge 2
	Figure 3: Defect Locations
able to (such as generate	lures at (a) or (b) in the VPC case the ingress PE MUST be generate an F4 AIS upon reception of a lower layer defect s LOS). In the VCC case, the ingress PE SHOULD be able to e an F5 AIS upon reception of a corresponding F4 AIS or lower efect (such as LOS). These messages are sent across the PSN.
able to tunnel f PE SHOUI	lures at (c) or (d), in the VCC case the egress PE SHOULD be generate an F5 AIS based on a PSN failure (such as a PSN failure or LOS on the PSN port). In the VPC case, the egress LD be able to generate an F4 AIS based on a PSN failure (such N tunnel failure or LOS on the PSN port).
notify t mechanis Alternat Wire (VC	ingress PE cannot support the generation of OAM cells, it MAY the egress PE using a Pseudo Wire specific maintenance sm such as the PW status message defined in [1]. tively, for example, the ingress PE MAY withdraw the Pseudo C label) associated with the service. Upon receiving such a ation, the egress PE SHOULD generate the appropriate F4 AIS
<u>Martini, et</u>	t al. [Page 17]
Internet Dr	raft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
(for VPC	C) or F5 AIS (for VCC).
notify t mechanis Alternat Wire (VC	ingress PE cannot support the generation of OAM cells, it MAY the egress PE using a Pseudo Wire specific maintenance sm such as the PW status message defined in [1]. tively, for example, the ingress PE MAY withdraw the Pseudo C label) associated with the service. Upon receiving such a ation, the egress PE SHOULD generate the appropriate F5 AIS.
	PW in one direction fails, then the complete bidirectional is considered to have failed.
7. ATM N-to	o-one Cell Mode
provider	p-one mode (N >= 1) described in this Draft allows a service r to offer an ATM PVC or SVC based service across a network.

provider to offer an ATM PVC or SVC based service across a network. The encapsulation allows multiple ATM VCCs or VPCs to be carried within a single PSN tunnel. A service provider may also use N-to-one mode to provision either one VCC or one VPC on a tunnel. This section defines the VCC and VPC cell relay services over a PSN and their applicability.

7.1. ATM N-to-one Service Encapsulation

This section describes the general encapsulation format for ATM over PSN pseudo wires.

0	1	2	3
0 1 2 3	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5	6789012345	678901
+-+-+-	+-	+-	+-

PSN Transport Header (As Required)
Pseudo Wire Header +-+-+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++
0 0 0 0 Flags Res Length Sequence Number
ATM Service Payload
+-
Figure 4: General format for ATM encapsulation over PSNs
The PSN Transport Header depends on the particular tunneling technology in use (L2TP or MPLS). This header is used to transport the encapsulated ATM information through the packet switched core.
The Pseudo Wire Header identifies a particular ATM service on a
Martini, et al. [Page 18]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
tunnel. Non-ATM services may also be carried on the PSN tunnel.
The ATM Control Word is inserted before the ATM service payload. It
may contain a length and sequence number in addition to certain
control bits needed to carry the service.
The ATM Service Payload is specific to the service being offered via the Pseudo Wire. It is defined in the following sections.
In this encapsulation mode ATM cells are transported individually. The encapsulation of a single ATM cell is the only REQUIRED encapsulation for ATM. The encapsulation of more than one ATM cell in a PSN frame is OPTIONAL.
The ATM cell encapsulation consists of an OPTIONAL control word, and one or more ATM cells - each consisting of a 4 byte ATM cell header and the 48 byte ATM cell payload. This ATM cell header is defined as in the FAST encapsulation [4] section 3.1.1, but without the trailer byte. The length of each frame, without the encapsulation headers, is a multiple of 52 bytes long. The maximum number of ATM cells that can be fitted in a frame, in this fashion, is limited only by the network MTU and by the ability of the egress router to process them. The ingress router MUST NOT send more cells than the egress router is willing to receive. The number of cells that the egress router or may be signaled, for example using the methods described in [1]. The number of cells encapsulated in a particular frame can be inferred by the frame length. The control word is OPTIONAL. If the control word is used then the flag, and length bits in the control word are not used, and MUST be set to 0 when transmitting, and MUST be ignored upon receipt. The EFCI and CLP bits are carried across the network in the ATM cell
header. The edge routers that implement this document MAY, when either adding or removing the encapsulation described herein, change the EFCI bit from zero to one in order to reflect congestion in the network that is known to the edge router, and the CLP bit from zero to one to reflect marking from edge policing of the ATM Sustained Cell Rate. The EFCI and CLP bits SHOULD NOT be changed from one to zero.
This diagram illustrates an encapsulation of two ATM cells:

[Page 19]

Martini, et al.

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 Control word (Optional) VPI VCI PTI C ATM Payload (48 bytes) VCI VPI PTI C ATM Payload (48 bytes)

Figure 5: Multiple Cell ATM Encapsulation

* When multiple VCCs or VPCs are transported in one pseudo-wire VPI/VCI values MUST be unique. When the multiple VCCs or VPCs, are from different a physical transmission path it may be necessary to assign unique VPI/VCI values to the ATM connections. If they are from the same physical transmission path, the VPI/VCI values are unique.

* VPI

The ingress router MUST copy the VPI field from the incoming cell into this field. For particular emulated VCs, the egress router MAY generate a new VPI and ignore the VPI contained in this field.

* VCI

The ingress router MUST copy the VCI field from the incoming ATM cell header into this field. For particular emulated VCs, the egress router MAY generate a new VCI.

* PTI & CLP (C bit)

The PTI and CLP fields are the PTI and CLP fields of the incoming ATM cells. The cell headers of the cells within the packet are the ATM headers (without HEC) of the incoming cell.

3GPP

Martini, et al.

[Page 20]

22

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8. ATM One-to-one Cell Mode The One-to-one mode described in this Draft allows a service provider to offer an ATM PVC or SVC based service across a network. The encapsulation allows one ATM VCC or VPC to be carried within a single Pseudo-Wire. 8.1. ATM One-to-one Service Encapsulation This section describes the general encapsulation format for ATM over PSN pseudo wires, such as IP, L2TP, or MPLS. The specifics pertaining to each packet technology are covered in later sections. Figure 6 provides a general format for encapsulation of ATM cells into packets. 0 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 PSN Transport Header (As Required) Pseudo Wire Header 0 0 0 0 Resvd Optional Sequence Number ATM Specific ATM Service Payload Figure 6: General format for One-to-one mode encapsulation over PSNs The PSN Transport Header depends on the packet technology: IP, L2TP or MPLS. This header is used to transport the encapsulated ATM information through the packet switched core. This header is always present if the Pseudo Wire is MPLS. The Pseudo Wire Header depends on the packet technology: IP, L2TP or MPLS. It identifies a particular ATM service within the PSN tunnel. The generic control word is inserted after the Pseudo Wire Header. The presence of the control word is MANDATORY. The ATM Specific Header is inserted before the ATM service payload. The ATM Specific Header contains control bits needed to carry the service. These are defined in the ATM service descriptions below. The length of ATM specific header may not always be one octet. It depends on the service type. The ATM payload octet group is the payload of the service that is Martini, et al. [Page 21] Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 being encapsulated.

8.2. Sequence Number

The sequence number is not required for all services.

Treatment of the sequence number is according to previous sections "Setting the sequence number", and "Processing the sequence number".

8.3. ATM VCC Cell Transport Service

_
The VCC cell transport service is characterized by the mapping of a
single ATM VCC (VPI/VCI) to a Pseudo Wire. This service is fully
transparent to the ATM Adaptation Layer. The VCC single cell
transport service is OPTIONAL. This service MUST use the following
encapsulation format:
0 1 2 3
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1
+-
PSN Transport Header (As Required)
+-
Pseudo Wire Header
0 0 0 0 Resvd Optional Sequence Number MVRes PTI C
+-
ATM Cell Payload (48 bytes)
AIM CEIL FAYTOAU (40 Dyces)
Figure 7: Single ATM VCC Cell Encapsulation
* M (transport mode) bit
Bit (M) of the control byte indicates whether the packet contains
an ATM cell or a frame payload. If set to 0, the packet contains
an ATM cell. If set to 1, the PDU contains an AAL5 payload.
* V (VCI present) bit
Bit (V) of the control byte indicates whether the VCI field is
present in the packet. If set to 1, the VCI field is present for
the cell. If set to 0, no VCI field is present. In the case of a
VCC, the VCI field is not required. For VPC, the VCI field is
required and is transmitted with each cell.
Martini, et al. [Page 22]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
* Reserved bits
The reserved bits should be set to 0 at the transmitter and
ignored upon reception.
* PTI Bits
* PTI Bits
The 3-bit Payload Type Identifier (PTI) incorporates ATM Layer
The 3-bit Payload Type Identifier (PTI) incorporates ATM Layer PTI coding of the cell. These bits are set to the value of the
The 3-bit Payload Type Identifier (PTI) incorporates ATM Layer
The 3-bit Payload Type Identifier (PTI) incorporates ATM Layer PTI coding of the cell. These bits are set to the value of the PTI of the encapsulated ATM cell.
The 3-bit Payload Type Identifier (PTI) incorporates ATM Layer PTI coding of the cell. These bits are set to the value of the

The Cell Loss Priority (CLP) field indicates CLP value of the encapsulated cell.

For increased transport efficiency, the ingress PE SHOULD be able to
encapsulate multiple ATM cells into a Pseudo Wire PDU. The ingress and egress PE SHOULD agree to a maximum number of cells in a single
Pseudo Wire PDU. This agreement may be accomplished via a Pseudo
Wire specific signaling mechanism or via static configuration.
When multiple cells are encapsulated in the same PSN packet, the ATM
specific byte MUST be repeated for each cell. This means that 49
bytes are used to encapsulate each 53 byte ATM cell.
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
PSN Transport Header (As Required)
+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-
Pseudo Wire Header
+-
0 0 0 0 Resvd Optional Sequence Number M V Res PTI C
+-
ATM Cell Payload (48 bytes)
MVRes PTI C
ATM Cell Payload (48 bytes)
+-
Figure 8: Multiple ATM VCC Cell Encapsulation
Martini et al [Page 23]
Martini, et al. [Page 23]
Martini, et al. [Page 23]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services The VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services The VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services The VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a PseudoWire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across thePSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by theVPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field.8.4.1. ATM VPC Cell Transport Services
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a PseudoWire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across thePSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by theVPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the onethat arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose theoutgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPCservice, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field.
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field.8.4.1. ATM VPC Cell Transport Services
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field.8.4.1. ATM VPC Cell Transport Services The ATM VPC cell transport service is OPTIONAL. This service MUST use the following cell mode encapsulation:
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services The VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service. The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field. 8.4.1. ATM VPC Cell Transport Services The ATM VPC cell transport service is OPTIONAL. 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services The VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Mire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service. The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field. 8.4.1. ATM VPC Cell Transport Services The ATM VPC cell transport service is OPTIONAL. This service MUST use the following cell mode encapsulation: 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 3 4 5
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services The VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service. The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field. 8.4.1. ATM VPC Cell Transport Services The ATM VPC cell transport service is OPTIONAL. 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3

0 0 0 0 Resvd Optional Sequence Number M V Res PTI C VCI ATM Cell Payload (48 bytes) Figure 9: Single Cell VPC Encapsulation The ATM control byte contains the same information as in the VCC encapsulation except for the VCI field. * VCI Bits The 16-bit Virtual Circuit Identifier (VCI) incorporates ATM Layer VCI value of the cell. For increased transport efficiency, the ingress PE SHOULD be able to Martini, et al. [Page 24] Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 encapsulate multiple ATM cells into a Pseudo Wire PDU. The ingress and egress PE SHOULD agree to a maximum number of cells in a single Pseudo Wire PDU. This agreement may be accomplished via a Pseudo Wire specific signaling mechanism or via static configuration. When multiple ATM cells are encapsulated in the same PSN packet, the ATM specific byte MUST be repeated for each cell. This means that 51 bytes are used to encapsulate each 53 byte ATM cell. 0 3 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 PSN Transport Header (As Required) Pseudo Wire Header VCI ATM Cell Payload (48 bytes) MVRes PTI C VCI VCI +-+-+-+-+-+-+-+ ATM Cell Payload (48 bytes) +-+-+-+-+-+-+ Figure 10: Multiple Cell VPC Encapsulation

26

9. ATM AAL5 CPCS-SDU Mode

The AAL5 payload VCC service defines a mapping between the payload of an AAL5 VCC and a single Pseudo Wire. The AAL5 payload VCC service requires ATM segmentation and reassembly support on the PE.

27

The AAL5 payload CPCS-SDU service is OPTIONAL.

Even the smallest TCP packet requires two ATM cells when sent over AAL5 on a native ATM device. It is desirable to avoid this padding on the Pseudo Wire. Therefore, once the ingress PE reassembles the AAL5

Martini, et al.

[Page 25]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

CPCS-PDU, the PE discards the PAD and CPCS-PDU trailer then inserts the resulting payload into a Pseudo Wire PDU.

The eqress PE MUST regenerate the PAD and trailer before transmitting the AAL5 frame on the egress ATM port.

This service does allow the transport of OAM and RM cells, but does not attempt to maintain the relative order of these cells with respect to the cells that comprise the AAL5 CPCS-PDU. All OAM cells, regardless of their type, that arrive during the reassembly of a single AAL5 CPCS-PDU are sent immediately on the Pseudo Wire using N-to-one cell encapsulation, followed by the AAL5 payload. Therefore, the AAL5 payload VCC service will not be suitable for ATM applications that require strict ordering of OAM cells (such as performance monitoring and security applications).

9.1. Transparent AAL5 SDU Frame Encapsulation

The AAL5 CPCS-SDU is prepended by the following header:

0	1 2 3
0 1 2 3	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1
+-+-+	-+
Res	F E C U Res Length Sequence Number (Optional)
+-+-+	-+
	П
	ATM cell or AAL5 CPCS-SDU
	Ш
+-+-+	-+

Figure 11: AAL5 CPCS-SDU Encapsulation

The AAL5 payload service encapsulation requires the ATM control word. The Flag bits are described below. * Res (Reserved) These bits are reserved and MUST be set to 0 upon

transmission and ignored upon reception.

* T (transport type) bit

Bit (T) of the control word indicates whether the packet contains an ATM admin cell or an AAL5 payload. If T = 1, the packet contains an ATM admin cell, encapsulated according to the VCC cell relay encapsulation, figure 8. If not set, the PDU contains an AAL5 payload. The ability to transport an ATM cell in the AAL5

SDU mode is intended to provide a means of enabling administrative functionality over the AAL5 VCC (though not endeavor to preserve user-cell and admin-cell	it does
Martini, et al.	[Page 26]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt Dec	ember 2003
arrival/transport ordering).	
* E (EFCI) Bit	
The ingress router, PE1, SHOULD set this bit to 1 if the of the final cell of those that transported the AAL5 CPU set to 1, or if the EFCI bit of the single ATM cell to 1 transported in the packet is set to 1. Otherwise this SHOULD be set to 0. The egress router, PE2, SHOULD set bit of all cells that transport the AAL5 CPCS-SDU to the contained in this field.	CS-SDU is be bit the EFCI
* C (CLP) Bit	
The ingress router, PE1, SHOULD set this bit to 1 if the of any of the ATM cells that transported the AAL5 CPCS-3 to 1, or if the CLP bit of the single ATM cell to be tra- in the packet is set to 1. Otherwise this bit SHOULD be 0. The egress router, PE2, SHOULD set the CLP bit of all that transport the AAL5 CPCS-SDU to the value contained field.	SDU is set ansported e set to l cells
* U (Command / Response Field) Bit	
When FRF.8.1 Frame Relay / ATM PVC Service Interworking traffic is being transported, the CPCS-UU Least Signific (LSB) of the AAL5 CPCS-PDU may contain the Frame Relay of The ingress router, PE1, SHOULD copy this bit to the U I control word. The egress router, PE2, SHOULD copy the U the CPCS-UU Least Significant Bit (LSB) of the AAL5 CPC	cant Bit C/R bit. bit of the bit to
10. AAL5 PDU frame mode	
The AAL5 payload PDU service is OPTIONAL.	
10.1. Transparent AAL5 PDU Frame Encapsulation	
In this mode, the ingress PE encapsulates the entire CPCS-PI including the PAD and trailer.	DU
This mode MAY support fragmentation in order to maintain OAI sequencing.	M cell
Like the ATM AAL5 payload VCC service, the AAL5 transparent service is intended to be more efficient than the VCC cell service. However, the AAL5 transparent VCC service carries	transport
Martini, et al.	[Page 27]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt Dec	ember 2003

AAL5 CPCS-PDU, including the PAD and trailer. Note that the AAL5 CPCS-PDU is not processed i.e. an AAL5 frame with an invalid CRC or length field will be transported. One reason for this is that there may be a security agent that has scrambled the ATM cell payloads that form the AAL5 CPCS-PDU.

29

This service supports all OAM cell flows by using a fragmentation procedure that ensures that OAM cells are not repositioned in respect to AAL5 composite cells.

The AAL5 transparent VCC service is OPTIONAL.

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 0
 0
 0

 0
 0
 0
 0

 0
 0
 0
 0

 0
 0
 0
 0

 0
 0
 0
 0

 0
 0
 0
 0

 0
 0
 0
 0

 0
 0
 0
 0

AAL5 CPCS-PDU (n * 48 bytes)

Figure 12: AAL5 transparent service encapsulation

The generic control word is inserted after the Pseudo Wire Header. The presence of the control word is MANDATORY.

The M, V, Res, and C bits are as defined earlier for VCC One-to-one cell mode.

* U Bit

This field indicates whether this frame contains the last cell ofan AAL5 PDU and represents the value of the ATM User-to-User bitfor the last ATM cell of the PSN frame. Note: The ATM User-to-User bit is the least significant bit of the PTI field in the ATMheader. This field is used to support the fragmentationfunctionality described later in this section.

* E (EFCI) bit

This field is used to convey the EFCI state of the ATM cells. The EFCI state is indicated in the middle bit of each ATM cell's PTI

Martini, et al.

[Page 28]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

field.

ATM-to-PSN direction (ingress): The EFCI field of the control byte is set to the EFCI state of the last cell of the AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment.

PSN-to-ATM direction (egress): The EFCI state of all constituent cells of the AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment is set to the value of the

<pre>* C (CLP) bit This field is used to convey the cell loss priority of the ATM cells. ATM-to-PSN direction (ingress): The CLP field of the control byte is set to 1 if any of the constituent cells of the AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment has its CLP bit set to 1; otherwise this field is set to 0. PSN-to-ATM direction (egress): The CLP bit of all constituent cells for an AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment is set to the value of th CLP field in the control byte. The payload consists of the re- assembled AAL5 CPCS-PDU, including the AAL5 padding and trailer or the AAL5 fragment.</pre>	
cells.ATM-to-PSN direction (ingress): The CLP field of the controlbyte is set to 1 if any of the constituent cells of the AAL5 PDUor AAL5 fragment has its CLP bit set to 1; otherwise this fieldis set to 0.PSN-to-ATM direction (egress): The CLP bit of all constituentcells for an AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment is set to the value of thCLP field in the control byte. The payload consists of the re- assembled AAL5 CPCS-PDU,	_
byte is set to 1 if any of the constituent cells of the AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment has its CLP bit set to 1; otherwise this field is set to 0.PSN-to-ATM direction (egress): The CLP bit of all constituent cells for an AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment is set to the value of th CLP field in the control byte. The payload consists of the re- assembled AAL5 CPCS-PDU,	
cells for an AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment is set to the value of the CLP field in the control byte. The payload consists of the re- assembled AAL5 CPCS-PDU,	ļ
	<u>1e</u>
10.2. Fragmentation	
The ingress PE may not always be able to reassemble a full AAL5 frame. This may be due to the AAL5 PDU exceeding the Pseudo Wire MTU or when OAM cells arrive during reassembly of the AAL5 PDU. In these cases, the AAL5 PDU shall be fragmented. In addition, fragmentation may be desirable to bound ATM cell delay.	
When fragmentation occurs, the procedures described in the following subsections shall be followed.	ł
10.2.1. Procedures in the ATM-to-PSN Direction The following procedures shall apply while fragmenting AAL5 PDUs: - Fragmentation shall always occur at cell boundaries within the AAL5 PDU.	
Martini, et al. [Page 29)]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 200)3
 Set the UU bit to the value of the ATM User-to-User bit in the cell header of the most recently received ATM cell. The E and C bits of the fragment shall be set as defined earlier in section 9. If the arriving cell is an OAM or an RM cell, send the current PSN frame and then send the OAM or RM cell using One-to-one single cell encapsulation (VCC). 	<u>.</u>
10.2.2. Procedures in the PSN-to-ATM Direction	
The following procedures shall apply: - The 3-bit PTI field of each ATM cell header is constructed as follows: -i. The most significant bit is set to 0, indicating a user data cell. -ii. The middle bit is set to the E bit value of the	2

-iii. The least significant bit for the last ATM cell in the PSN frame is set to the value of the UU bit of Figure
<u> </u>
The CLP bit of each ATM cell header is set to the value of the C bit of the control byte in Figure 12.
- When a fragment is received, each constituent ATM cell is sent in
correct order.
11. Mapping of ATM and PSN Classes of Service
This section is informational.
When ATM PW service is configured over a PSN, the ATM service
category of a connection SHOULD be mapped to a compatible class of service in the PSN network. A compatible class of service maintains
the integrity of the service end to end. For example, the CBR service
category SHOULD be mapped to a class of service with stringent loss
and delay objectives. If the PSN implements the IP Diff-Serv framework, a class of service based on the EF PHB is a good
candidate.
Furthermore, ATM service categories have support for multiple
conformance definitions [5]. Some are CLP blind, e.g., CBR, meaning
that the QoS objectives apply to the aggregate CLP0+1 conforming cell flow. Some are CLP significant, e.g., VBR.3, meaning that the QoS
IIOW. Some are CLP SIGNIFICANC, e.g., VBR.3, meaning that the UOS
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document. Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping which
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXPfield can be performed to provide visibility of the cell losspriority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in theEXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformancedefinition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). Thedetails of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping whichsatisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used totransfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells intothe ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described in
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXPfield can be performed to provide visibility of the cell losspriority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in theEXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformancedefinition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). Thedetails of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping whichsatisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used totransfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells into
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXPfield can be performed to provide visibility of the cell losspriority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in theEXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformancedefinition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). Thedetails of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping whichsatisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used totransfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells intothe ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described in
objectives apply to the CLPO conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document. Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping which satisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to transfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells into the ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described in details in sections 6 through 9 for each encapsulation mode.12. Security Considerations
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXPfield can be performed to provide visibility of the cell losspriority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in theEXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformancedefinition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). Thedetails of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping whichsatisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used totransfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells intothe ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described indetails in sections 6 through 9 for each encapsulation mode.12. Security ConsiderationsThis document specifies only encapsulations, and not the protocolsused to carry the encapsulated packets across the PSN. Each such
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXPfield can be performed to provide visibility of the cell losspriority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in theEXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformancedefinition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). Thedetails of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping whichsatisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used totransfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells intothe ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described indetails in sections 6 through 9 for each encapsulation mode.12. Security ConsiderationsThis document specifies only encapsulations, and not the protocolsused to carry the encapsulated packets across the PSN. Each such protocol may have its own set of security issues, but those issues
objectives apply to the CLPO conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXPfield can be performed to provide visibility of the cell losspriority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in theEXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformancedefinition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). Thedetails of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping whichsatisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used totransfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells intothe ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described indetails in sections 6 through 9 for each encapsulation mode.12. Security ConsiderationsThis document specifies only encapsulations, and not the protocolsused to carry the encapsulated packets across the PSN. Each suchprotocol may have its own set of security issues, but those issuesare not affected by the encapsulations specified herein. Note that
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXPfield can be performed to provide visibility of the cell losspriority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in theEXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformancedefinition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). Thedetails of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping whichsatisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used totransfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells intothe ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described indetails in sections 6 through 9 for each encapsulation mode.12. Security ConsiderationsThis document specifies only encapsulations, and not the protocolsused to carry the encapsulated packets across the PSN. Each such protocol may have its own set of security issues, but those issues

rigorous then a native ATM service.

13. Intellectual Property Disclaimer

This document is being submitted for use in IETF standards discussions.

14. References

[1] "Transport of Layer 2 Frames Over MPLS", draft-ietf-pwe3control-protocol-04.txt. (work in progress)

[2] "MPLS Label Stack Encoding", E. Rosen, Y. Rekhter, D. Tappan, G. Fedorkow, D. Farinacci, T. Li, A. Conta. RFC3032

[3] "Requirements for Peudo Wire Emulation Edge-to-Edge (PWE3", draft-ietf-pwe3-requirements-07.txt. (work in Progress)

[4] ATM Forum Specification fb-fbatm-0151.000 (2000) ,Frame Based ATM over SONET/SDH Transport (FAST)

[5] ATM Forum Specification af-tm-0121.000 (1999), Traffic Management Specification Version 4.1.

Martini, et al.

[Page 31]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

[6] ITU-T Recommendation I.371 (2000), Traffic control and congestion control in B-ISDN.

3GPP

[7] ITU-T Recommendation I.610, (1999), B-ISDN operation and maintenance principles and functions.

[8] "PWE3 Architecture", draft-ietf-pwe3-arch-06.txt. (work in progress)

15. Author Information

Luca Martini Cisco Systems, Inc. 9155 East Nichols Avenue, Suite 400 Englewood, CO, 80112 e-mail: lmartini@cisco.com

Nasser El-Aawar Level 3 Communications, LLC. 1025 Eldorado Blvd. Broomfield, CO, 80021 e-mail: nna@level3.net

Giles Heron Tellabs Abbey Place 24-28 Easton Street High Wycombe Bucks HP11 1NT UK e-mail: giles.heron@tellabs.com Dimitri Stratton Vlachos Mazu Networks, Inc. 125 Cambridgepark Drive Cambridge, MA 02140 e-mail: d@mazunetworks.com

Martini, et al.

[Page 32]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

Dan Tappan Cisco Systems, Inc. 1414 Massachusetts Avenue Boxborough, MA 01719 e-mail: tappan@cisco.com

Jayakumar Jayakumar, Cisco Systems Inc. 170, W.Tasman, San Jose , CA, 95134 e-mail: jjayakum@cisco.com

Eric C. Rosen Cisco Systems, Inc. 1414 Massachusetts Avenue Boxborough, MA 01719 E-mail: erosen@cisco.com

Steve Vogelsang Laurel Networks, Inc. Omega Corporate Center 1300 Omega Drive Pittsburgh, PA 15205 e-mail: sjv@laurelnetworks.com

Jeremy Brayley Laurel Networks, Inc. Omega Corporate Center 1300 Omega Drive Pittsburgh, PA 15205 e-mail: jbrayley@laurelnetworks.com

Gerald de Grace Laurel Networks, Inc. Omega Corporate Center 1300 Omega Drive Pittsburgh, PA 15205 e-mail: gdegrace@laurelnetworks.com

[Page 33] Martini, et al.

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

John Shirron Laurel Networks, Inc. Omega Corporate Center 1300 Omega Drive Pittsburgh, PA 15205 e-mail: jshirron@laurelnetworks.com

Andrew G. Malis Tellabs 90 Rio Robles Dr. San Jose, CA 95134 e-mail: Andy.Malis@tellabs.com

Vinai Sirkay Vivace Networks, Inc. 2730 Orchard Parkway San Jose, CA 95134 e-mail: sirkay@technologist.com

Chris Liljenstolpe Cable & Wireless 11700 Plaza America Drive Reston, VA 20190 e-mail: chris@cw.net

Kireeti Kompella Juniper Networks 1194 N. Mathilda Ave Sunnyvale, CA 94089 e-mail: kireeti@juniper.net

Ghassem Koleyni Nortel Networks P O Box 3511, Station C Ottawa, Ontario, K1Y 4H7 Canada e-mail: ghassem@nortelnetworks.com

Martini, et al.

[Page 34]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt

December 2003

John Fischer Alcatel 600 March Rd Kanata, ON, Canada. K2K 2E6 e-mail: john.fischer@alcatel.com Matthew Bocci Alcatel Grove House, Waltham Road Rd White Waltham, Berks, UK. SL6 3TN e-mail: matthew.bocci@alcatel.co.uk Mustapha Aissaoui Alcatel 600 March Rd Kanata, ON, Canada. K2K 2E6 e-mail: mustapha.aissaoui@alcatel.com Tom Walsh Lucent Technologies 1 Robbins Road Westford, MA 01886 USA e-mail: tdwalsh@lucent.com John Rutemiller Marconi Networks 1000 Marconi Drive Warrendale, PA 15086 e-mail: John.Rutemiller@marconi.com Rick Wilder Masergy Communications 2901 Telestar Ct. Falls Church, VA 22042 e-mail: rwilder@masergy.com Laura Dominik

Qwest Communications, Inc. 600 Stinson Blvd. Minneapolis, MN, 55413 Email: ldomini@qwest.com

Martini, et al.

[Page 35]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

36

Martini, et al.

[Page 36]

			(CHANGE		UE	ST				CR-Form-v7
æ		<mark>25.411</mark>	CR	013	жrev	3	ж	Current vers	ion:	6.0.0	ж
For <u>HELP</u> or	n usi	ing this for	m, see	e bottom of this	s page or l	look a	at the	e pop-up text	over t	the	nbols.
Proposed chang	ie af	fects: l	JICC a	pps#	ME	Rac	lio Ad	ccess Networ	k X	Core Ne	twork X
Title:	ж	Emulated	Layer	1 for Rel-5 AT	M-IP inter	work	ing				
Source:	ж	RAN3									
Work item code:	ж	ETRAN-I	Ptrans					Date: ೫	09/0	02/2004	
Category:	C	Jse <u>one</u> of F (cor A (cor B (add C (fun D (edi	rection) respond lition of ctional torial m planatio	ds to a correctic feature), modification of t odification) uns of the above	on in an ear feature)		elease	e) R96 R97 R98 R99 Rel-4	the fol (GSM (Relea (Relea (Relea (Relea (Relea	llowing rele 1 Phase 2) ase 1996) ase 1997) ase 1998) ase 1999) ase 4)	pases:

Reason for change: ೫	A requirement is to ensure the co-existence between an ATM only UTRAN node and an IP capable UTRAN node that has no connectivity to ATM network. The same requirement applies between a CN node and a UTRAN node. IETF Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge (PWE3) tunneling has been recognised as a means to make ATM interface available for a dual stack IP UTRAN node interworking towards an ATM UTRAN node, and this must be specified. Note: TS 25.411 specifies both lu and lur since TS 25.421 has a cross-reference to TS 25.411.
Summary of change: ೫	An emulated Layer 1 is introduced to allow a IP/ATM Dual Stack RNC to be connected through an lu (resp. lur) interface supporting ATM Transport option to an ATM-based CN (resp. RNC) via an IP transport network. IETF Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge (PWE3) is the specified emulated L1 to be used below ATM layer, carrying both user and control planes.
	Impact Analysis Impact assessment towards the previous version of the specification (same release): this CR has isolated impact on the previous version of the specification (same release) because only one function is impacted. This CR has an impact under the protocol point of view. The impact can be considered as isolated as it affects only the IP-ATM Interworking function.
Consequences if X	If not approved, the IP-ATM interworking scenario with Dual Stack RNCs across
not approved:	an IP backbone would not be possible.

Clauses affected: % 2, 3, 4.2.3, new Annex A

Other specs	Ħ	Y	N X	Other core specifications #	CR 012 TS 25.411 v5.0.0
affected:	ው		× X X	Test specifications O&M Specifications	GR 012 13 23.411 V3.0.0
Other comments:	Ħ	а	nd I	oon as the draft IETF "Encapsulati	on Methods for Transport of ATM Over IP ecomes an RFC, the reference to this RFC eplace it.

I

How to create CRs using this form:

Comprehensive information and tips about how to create CRs can be found at <u>http://www.3gpp.org/specs/CR.htm</u>. Below is a brief summary:

- 1) Fill out the above form. The symbols above marked # contain pop-up help information about the field that they are closest to.
- 2) Obtain the latest version for the release of the specification to which the change is proposed. Use the MS Word "revision marks" feature (also known as "track changes") when making the changes. All 3GPP specifications can be downloaded from the 3GPP server under <u>ftp://ftp.3gpp.org/specs/</u> For the latest version, look for the directory name with the latest date e.g. 2001-03 contains the specifications resulting from the March 2001 TSG meetings.
- 3) With "track changes" disabled, paste the entire CR form (use CTRL-A to select it) into the specification just in front of the clause containing the first piece of changed text. Delete those parts of the specification which are not relevant to the change request.

2 References

The following documents contain provisions which, through reference in this text, constitute provisions of the present document.

- References are either specific (identified by date of publication, edition number, version number, etc.) or non-specific.
- For a specific reference, subsequent revisions do not apply.
- For a non-specific reference, the latest version applies. In the case of a reference to a 3GPP document (including a GSM document), a non-specific reference implicitly refers to the latest version of that document *in the same Release as the present document*.

[1]	ITU-T Recommendation I.432.2 (8/96): "ISDN User-Network interfaces, Layer 1 Recommendations, 155 520 kbit/s and 622 080 kbit/s operation".
[2]	ITU-T Recommendation I.432.3 (8/96): "ISDN User-Network interfaces, Layer 1 Recommendations, 1544 kbit/s and 2048 kbit/s operation".
[3]	ITU-T Recommendation G.703 (10/98): "Physical/electrical characteristics of hierarchical digital interfaces".
[4]	ITU-T Recommendation G.704 (10/98): "Synchronous frame structures used at 1544, 6312, 2048, 8448 and 44 736 kbit/s hierarchical levels".
[5]	ITU-T Recommendation G.957 (7/95): "Optical interfaces for equipments and systems relating to the synchronous digital hierarchy".
[6]	ITU-T Recommendation I.432.1 (8/96): "ISDN User-Network interfaces, Layer 1 Recommendations, General characteristics".
[7]	ITU-T Recommendation G.823 (3/93): "The control of jitter and wander within digital networks which are based on the 2048 kbit/s hierarchy".
[8]	ITU-T Recommendation G.824 (3/93): "The control of jitter and wander within digital networks which are based on the 1544 kbit/s hierarchy".
[9]	ITU-T Recommendation G.825 (3/93): "The control of jitter and wander within digital networks which are based on the synchronous digital hierarchy (SDH)".
[10]	ITU-T Recommendation G.826 (8/96): "Error performance parameters and objectives for international, constant bit rate digital paths at or above the primary rate".
[11]	ITU-T Recommendation I.361 (11/95): "B-ISDN ATM layer specification".
[12]	ATM Forum AF-PHY-0016.000 (9/94): "DS1 Physical Layer Specification".
[13]	ATM Forum AF-PHY-0064.000 (9/96): "E1 Physical Layer Interface Specification".
[14]	ATM Forum AF-PHY-0086.001 (2/99): "Inverse Multiplexing for ATM (IMA) Specification Version 1.1".
[15]	ITU-T Recommendation G.751 (11/88): "Digital multiplex equipments operating at the third order bit rate of 34 368 kbit/s and the fourth order bit rate of 139 264 kbit/s and using positive justification".
[16]	ITU-T Recommendation G.811 (2/97): "Timing Characteristics of Primary Reference Clocks".
[17]	3GPP TR25.933 "IP Transport in UTRAN" (Rel-5)

3 Abbreviations

For the purposes of the present document, the following abbreviations apply:

ATM	Asynchronous Transfer Mode
BER	Bit Error Rate
IMA	Inverse Multiplexing on ATM
IP	Internet Protocol
PDH	Plesiochronous Digital Hierarchy
PMD	Physical Media Dependent
PWE3	Pseudo Wire Emulation Egde to Edge
SDH	Synchronous Digital Hierarchy
SDU	Service Data Unit
TC	Transmission Convergence

4 I_u Layer 1

4.1 Introduction

The main functions of Layer 1 are summarised in the following:

- Interface to physical medium;
- [ATM-Cell delineation];
- Line clock extraction capability;
- Layer 1 alarms extraction and generation;
- In-sequence delivery;
- Transmission quality control.

4.2 Layer 1 Description

4.2.1 Layer 1 Synchronised

When the Layer 1 Synchronised option is used (i.e. PDH/SDH/SONET links), the following requirements shall be met:

Layer 1 reference configuration shall be according to ITU-T Recommendation I.432.1 [6].

The physical layer is divided into:

- Physical Media Dependent (PMD) sublayer;
- Transmission Convergence (TC) sublayer defined according to ITU-T Recommendation I.432.1 [6].

The PMD shall comply with at least one of the following standards:

- ETSI STM-4 (622 Mb/s) interface according to I.432.2 [1] with optical S-1.1 interface according to G.957 [5].
- SONET STS-12c (622 Mb/s) interface according to ANSI, T1.105-1995 with optical multimode.
- SONET STS-3c (155 Mb/s) interface according to ANSI, T1.105-1995 with optical multimode.
- ETSI STM-1 (155 Mb/s) interface according to I.432.2 [1] with electrical interface (CMI) to G.703 [3].
- ETSI STM-1 (155 Mb/s) interface according to I.432.2 [1] with optical S-1.1 interface according to G.957 [5].
- ITU STS-1 (51 Mb/s) interface according to ANSI, T1.105-1995 with electrical interface.

- ITU STM-0 (51 Mb/s) interface according to ETSI/TTC with electrical interface.
- ITU STM-0 (51 Mb/s) interface according to ETSI/TTC with optical S-1.1 interface according G.957 [5].
- J2, 6.3 Mb/s interface according to Japanese standard JT-G.703 [3] and JT-G.704 [4] (75 Ohm).
- NOTE: J2 requires that the ATM cells be mapped into the physical layer according to HEC based mapping in G.804.
- E2, 8Mb/s according to ETSI/ITU G.703 [3] and G.704 [4] (75 Ohm).
- E3, 34 Mb/s interface according to ETSI/ITU G.751 [15] (75 Ohm).
- T3, 45 Mb/s interface according to ANSI/ITU G.703 [3] and G.704 [4] (75 Ohm).
- E1, 2Mb/s interface balanced 120 Ohm symmetrical according to ETS 300 420, ITU-T G.704 [4] and TBR 013 (G.703) [3], and AF-PHY-0064.000 [13]
- E1, 2Mb/s according to ETSI/ITU G.703 [3] and G.704 [4] (75 Ohm), and AF-PHY-0064.000 [13].
- J1, 1.5 Mb/s interface according to Jt-431-a (100 Ohm).
- J1, 1.5 Mb/s interface according to JT-G.703 [3] and JT-G.704 [4] (110 Ohm).
- T1, 1.5 Mb/s interface according to AF-PHY-0016.000 [10] and ANSI/ITU G.703 [3] and G.704 [4] (100 Ohm).

Services provided to the upper layer shall be independent from the used underlying technology.

The support of intervening transport networks - like PDH or SDH terrestrial links, Point-to-point or Point-to-Multipoint radio links - shall not be prevented.

When using E1, T1, or J1, it shall be possible to use inverse multiplexing of ATM (IMA) [14] within suitable subsets of the physical ports on the respective Exchange Termination (ET).

The jitter and wander performance requirements on the interface shall be in accordance with either Reference [7], [8] or [9], whichever is applicable.

The synchronisation reference extracted from the I_u may be used as UTRAN synchronisation reference. A general recommendation is to supply a traceable synchronisation reference according to reference [16].

Transmission quality control shall be provided according to ITU-T Recommendation G.826 [10].

4.2.2 [IP – Layer 1 Unsynchronised]

When Layer 1 unsynchronised option is used, the following requirements shall be met:

The support of any suitable physical layer - like Ethernet L1 or other suitable point-to-point or point-to-multipoint techniques shall not be prevented.

4.2.3 [IP-ATM Interworking – Layer 1 Emulation]

<u>Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge (PWE3) [Annex A] may be used in an IP/ATM dual stack node for making the ATM interface available in the IP transport network.</u>

Neither AAL5 SDU Frame Mode nor AAL5 PDU Frame Mode shall be used.

Further guidelines on the application of PWE3 for IP-ATM interworking can be found in [17].

Annex A (normative)

Network Working Group	Luca Martini
Internet Draft	Eric C. Rosen
Expiration Date: June 2004	Cisco Systems, Inc.
Jeremy Brayley	Matthew Bocci

6

Jeremy Brayley Laurel Networks, Inc.

Ghassem Koleyni Nortel Networks.

December 2003

Alcatel

Encapsulation Methods for Transport of ATM Over IP and MPLS Networks

draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt

Status of this Memo

This document is an Internet-Draft and is in full conformance with all provisions of Section 10 of RFC2026.

Internet-Drafts are working documents of the Internet Engineering Task Force (IETF), its areas, and its working groups. Note that other groups may also distribute working documents as Internet-Drafts.

Internet-Drafts are draft documents valid for a maximum of six months and may be updated, replaced, or obsoleted by other documents at any time. It is inappropriate to use Internet-Drafts as reference material or to cite them other than as "work in progress."

The list of current Internet-Drafts can be accessed at http://www.ietf.org/ietf/lid-abstracts.txt.

The list of Internet-Draft Shadow Directories can be accessed at http://www.ietf.org/shadow.html.

Abstract

A framework for providing various Layer 1 and Layer 2 services over a Packet Switched Network has been described in [3]. This draft provides encapsulation formats and guidelines for transporting a variety of ATM services over a PSN.

Martini, et al. [Page 1]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

Table of Contents

1	Specification of Requirements	 3
2	Introduction	 3

3	Terminology	4
4	General encapsulation method	6
4.1	MPLS Shim S Bit Value	6
4.2	MPLS Shim TTL Values	6
4.3	The Control Word	7
4.3.1	The Generic Control Word	7
4.3.2	The Preferred Control Word	9
4.3.3	Setting the sequence number field in the control word	9
4.3.4	Processing the sequence number field in the control word	10
4.4	MTU Requirements	11
5	Applicability	11
5.1	ATM N to 1 Cell Mode	12
5.2	ATM One-to-One Cell Encapsulation	14
5.3	AAL5 SDU Frame Encapsulation	14
5.4	AAL5 PDU Frame Encapsulation	15
б	ATM OAM Cell Support	16
6.1	VCC Case	16
6.2	VPC Case	16
6.3	Defect Handling	17
7	ATM N-to-one Cell Mode	18
7.1	ATM N-to-one Service Encapsulation	18
8	ATM One-to-one Cell Mode	21
8.1	ATM One-to-one Service Encapsulation	21
8.2	Sequence Number	22
8.3	ATM VCC Cell Transport Service	22
8.4	ATM VPC Services	24
8.4.1	ATM VPC Cell Transport Services	24
9	ATM AAL5 CPCS-SDU Mode	25
9.1	Transparent AAL5 SDU Frame Encapsulation	26
10	AAL5 PDU frame mode	27
10.1	Transparent AAL5 PDU Frame Encapsulation	27
10.2	Fragmentation	29
10.2.1	Procedures in the ATM-to-PSN Direction	29
10.2.2	Procedures in the PSN-to-ATM Direction	30
11	Mapping of ATM and PSN Classes of Service	30
12	Security Considerations	31
13	Intellectual Property Disclaimer	31
14	References	31
15	Author Information	32

7

Martini, et al.

[Page 2]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

1. Specification of Requirements

The key words "MUST", "MUST NOT", "REQUIRED", "SHALL", "SHALL NOT", "SHOULD", "SHOULD NOT", "RECOMMENDED", "MAY", and "OPTIONAL" in this document are to be interpreted as described in RFC 2119

2. Introduction

Packet Switched Networks (PSNs) have the potential to reduce the complexity of a service providers infrastructure by allowing virtually any existing digital service to be supported over a single networking infrastructure. The benefit of this model to a service provider is threefold: - Leveraging of the existing systems and services to provide increased capacity from a packet switched core.

used t - Using suppor		
suppor		sting network operational processes and procedures in the legacy services.
		on packet switched network infrastructure to
and th		ne core capacity requirements of existing services
		ements of new services supported natively over the
packet	switched	1 network.
This d	locument d	describes a method to carry ATM services over L2TP lists ATM specific requirements and provides
		formats and semantics for connecting ATM edge
		gh a core packet network using L2TP or MPLS. The
		cribed in this draft will allow ATM service
prović	lers to ta	ake advantage of new technologies in the core in
order	to provid	de ATM multi-services.
T 1	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	dinalasa tha amu associasa safasa a dalambia
Figure	<u>ia adapta</u>	v displays the ATM services reference model. This ed from [3].
liiodet	is adapte	<u>-u 110m [5].</u>
rtini, et a	1	[Page 3
iternet Draf	t dr	raft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 200
iternet Draf	t dr	raft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 200
iternet Draf	<u>t</u> dr	<pre>raft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 200 </pre>
iternet Draf	t dr	< Pseudo Wire>
		< Pseudo Wire>
	t dr	< Pseudo Wire>
	ATM Servic	<
P ++	ATM Servic	<
2	ATM Servic	<
+ + CE1	ATM Servic	<
P ++	ATM Servic	<
+ + CE1	ATM Servic	<
+ + CE1	ATM Servic	<
+ + CE1	ATM Servic	<
P ++ CE1 ++	ATM Servic	<
P ++ CE1 ++ Custon	ATM Servic	<
P ++ CE1 ++	ATM Servic	<
P ++ CE1 ++ Custon	ATM Servic	<
P ++ CE1 ++ Custon	ATM Servic	<
P ++ CE1 ++ Custon Edge 1	ATM Servic	<
A ++ CE1 ++ Custon Edge 1 QoS re descri	ATM Servic	< Pseudo Wire> >ce V V V V ATM Service ++ ++ PE1 ========== PE2
A ++ CE1 ++ Custon Edge 1 QoS re descri	ATM Servic	< Pseudo Wire> <

3. Terminology

One-to-one mode: The One-to-one mode specifies an encapsulation method which maps one ATM VCC (or one ATM VPC) to one Pseudo Wire.

N-to-one mode (N >= 1): The N-to-one mode specifies an encapsulation method which maps one or more ATM VCCs (or one or more ATM VPCs) to one Pseudo Wire.

Packet Switched Network - A Packet Switched Network (PSN) is an IP or MPLS network.

Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge - Pseudo Wire Emulation Edge to Edge (PWE3) is a mechanism that emulates the essential attributes of a service (such as a T1 leased line or Frame Relay) over a PSN.

Customer Edge - A Customer Edge (CE) is A device where one end of a service originates and/or terminates. The CE is not aware that it is using an emulated service rather than a native service.

Provider Edge - A Provider Edge (PE) is a device that provides PWE3 to a CE.

Martini, et al.

[Page 4]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

Pseudo Wire - A Pseudo Wire (PW) is a connection between two PEs carried over a PSN. The PE provides the adaptation between the CE and the PW.

Pseudo Wire PDU - A Pseudo Wire PDU is a PDU sent on the PW that contains all of the data and control information necessary to provide the desired service.

PSN Tunnel - A PSN Tunnel is a tunnel inside which multiple PWs can be nested so that they are transparent to core PSN devices.

PSN Bound - The traffic direction where information from a CE is adapted to a PW, and PW-PDUs are sent into the PSN.

CE Bound - The traffic direction where PW-PDUs are received on a PW from the PSN, re-converted back in the emulated service, and sent out to a CE.

Ingress - The point where the ATM service is encapsulated into a Pseudo Wire PDU (ATM to PSN direction.)

Egress - The point where the ATM service is decapsulated from a Pseudo Wire PDU (PSN to ATM direction.)

CTD - Cell Transfer Delay

MTU - Maximum Transmission Unit

OAM - Operations And Maintenance.

PVC - Permanent Virtual Connection. An ATM connection that is provisioned via a network management interface. The connection is not signaled.

VCC Virtual Circuit Connection. An ATM connection that is switched based on the cell header's VCI.

VPC - Virtual Path based on the cell he		An ATM connection th	at is switched
Martini, et al.			[Page 5]
	aft-ietf-pwe3-	-atm-encap-04.txt	
4. General encapsulation	on method		
This section describ PSN pseudo wires.	bes the genera	al encapsulation form	at for ATM over
0	1	2	3
0120100703		0 7 0 7 0 1 2 3 1 3	678901
		+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-	
+-		+-	-+-+-+-+
	Pseudo Wire	e Header +-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+	
	ATM Control		
+-		+-	-+-+-+-+-+
+-	ATM Service	e Payload +-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+	
Figure 2: General	l format for A	ATM encapsulation ove	r PSNs
The PSN Transport He	eader depends	on the particular tu	nneling
technology in use (1	L2TP or MPLS)	. This header is used through the packet s	to transport
		s a particular ATM se	
		lo Wire Header is the	
Wire Header is the 1		ck. In the Case of L2	TP the Pseudo
		before the ATM servi e number in addition	
control bits needed			
	4		
4.1. MPLS Shim S Bit Va	alue		
		ne S bit of the PW la is at the bottom of	
4.2. MPLS Shim TTL Valu	ues		
The setting of the S	TTL value in t	the PW label is appli	cation
dependent, however :	in a strict po	oint to point applica	
SHOULD be appropriat	tely set to 2	<u> </u>	

Martini, et al. [Page 6] Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 4.3. The Control Word There are four requirements that may need to be satisfied when transporting layer 2 protocols over an IP or MPLS backbone [8]: -i. Sequentiality may need to be preserved. -ii. Small packets may need to be padded in order to be transmitted on a medium where the minimum transport unit is larger than the actual packet size. -iii. Control bits carried in the header of the layer 2 frame may need to be transported. -iv. To allow accurate packet inspection in an MPLS PSN, and/or to operate correctly over MPLS PSNs that have deployed equal-cost multiple-path load-balancing, a PW packet MUST NOT alias an IP packet. The PWE3 architecture document describes a generic control word and a preferred control word. This document makes use of both of these control words depending on the encapsulation mode. Both of these control words addresses all of the above requirements. For some encapsulation modes, the control word is REQUIRED, and for others OPTIONAL. Where the control word is OPTIONAL implementations MUST support sending no control word, and MAY support sending a control word. In all cases the egress router must be aware of whether the ingress router will send a control word over a specific pseudo wire. This may be achieved by configuration of the routers, or by signaling, for example as defined in [1]. If the Pseudo Wire traverses a network link that requires a minimum frame size such as Ethernet as a practical example, with a minimum frame size of 64 octets, then such links will apply padding to the Pseudo Wire PDU to reach its minimum frame size. In this case the control word must include a length field set to the PDU length. A mechanism is required for the egress PE to detect and remove such padding. 4.3.1. The Generic Control Word This control word is used in the following encapsulation modes: - ATM 1 to 1 Cell Mode Martini, et al. [Page 7]

11

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

- AAL5 PDU Frame Mode
The PWE3 architecture document [8] provides the following structure for the generic control word:
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1
+-+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++
The detailed structure for the ATM 1 to 1 Cell Mode and for the AAL5 PDU Frame Mode is as follows:
0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 - - - - - + + - - - 0 0 0 Resvd Sequence Number ATM Specific + + + + + + +
In the above diagram the first 4 bits MUST be set to 0 when transmitting in order to satisfy the IP aliasing requirement (iv) in Section 4.1. They MUST be ignored by the receiving PE.
The next four bits are reserved and MUST be set to 0 upon transmission and ignored upon reception.
The next 16 bits provide a sequence number that can be used to guarantee ordered packet delivery. The processing of the sequence number field is OPTIONAL.
The sequence number space is a 16 bit, unsigned circular space. The sequence number value 0 is used to indicate that the sequence number check alghorithm is not used.
The last 8 bits provide space for carrying ATM specific flags. These are defined in the protocol-specific details below.
There is no requirement for a length field for the One-to-one cell and PDU Frame modes because the PSN PDU is always greater than 64 bytes and so no padding is applied in Ethernet links in the PSN.
Martini, et al. [Page 8]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
4.3.2. The Preferred Control Word
This control word is used in the following encapsulation modes: - ATM N to 1 Cell Mode - AAL5 SDU Frame Mode
It is defined as follows: 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1

_

+-+-+	+-+-+-	+-+-+	+-+-+-+-+-+	+-
0 0 0 0	Flags	Res	Length	Sequence Number
+-+-+-+	+-+-+-+-	+-+-+	-+-+-+-+-+-+	+-

In the above diagram, from left to right, the first 4 bits MUST be set to 0 when transmitting in order to satisfy the IP aliasing requirement (iv) in Section 4.1. They MUST be ignored by the receiving PE.

The next 4 bits provide space for carrying protocol specific flags. These are defined in the protocol-specific details below.

The next 6 bits provide a length field, which is used as follows: If the packet's length (defined as the length of the layer 2 payload plus the length of the control word) is less than 64 bytes, the length field MUST be set to the packet's length. Otherwise the length field MUST be set to zero. The value of the length field, if nonzero, can be used to remove any padding. When the packet reaches the service provider's egress router, it may be desirable to remove the padding before forwarding the packet. Note that the length field is not used in the N-to-1 mode , and MUST be set to 0.

The last 16 bits provide a sequence number that can be used to guarantee ordered packet delivery. The processing of the sequence number field is OPTIONAL.

The sequence number space is a 16 bit, unsigned circular space. The sequence number value 0 is used to indicate that the sequence number check algorithm is not used.

4.3.3. Setting the sequence number field in the control word

This section applies to the sequence number field of both the Generic and Preferred Control Words.

For a given emulated VC, and a pair of routers PE1 and PE2, if PE1 supports packet sequencing then the following procedures should be

Martini, et al.

[Page 9]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

used:

- the initial packet transmitted on the emulated VC MUST use sequence number 1

- subsequent packets MUST increment the sequence number by one for each packet

- when the transmit sequence number reaches the maximum 16 bit value (65535) the sequence number MUST wrap to 1

If the transmitting router PE1 does not support sequence number processing, then the sequence number field in the control word MUST be set to 0.

4.3.4. Processing the sequence number field in the control word This section applies to the sequence number field of both the Generic

3GPP

and Preferred Control Words.

If a router PE2 supports receive sequence number processing, then the following procedures should be used:

When an emulated VC is initially set up, the "expected sequence number" associated with it MUST be initialized to 1.

When a packet is received on that emulated VC, the sequence number should be processed as follows:

 if the sequence number on the packet is 0, then the packet passes the sequence number check.

- otherwise if the packet sequence number >= the expected sequence number and the packet sequence number - the expected sequence number < 32768, then the packet is in order.</pre>

- otherwise if the packet sequence number < the expected sequence number and the expected sequence number - the packet sequence number >= 32768, then the packet is in order.

- otherwise the packet is out of order.

If a packet is in order then, it can be delivered immediately. If the packet is in order, then the expected sequence number MUST be set using the algorithm:

		-
Martin:	i. et	al.
FIGE CETT.		ar.

[Page 10]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

expected_sequence_number := packet_sequence_number + 1 mod 2**16
if (expected_sequence_number = 0) then expected_sequence_number:= 1;

Packets which are received out of order MAY be dropped or reordered at the discretion of the receiver.

A simple extension of the above processing algorithm can be used to detect lost packets.

If a router PE2 does not support receive sequence number processing, then the sequence number field MAY be ignored.

4.4. MTU Requirements

The network MUST be configured with an MTU that is sufficient to transport the largest encapsulation frames. If MPLS is used as the tunneling protocol, for example, this is likely to be 12 or more bytes greater than the largest frame size. Other tunneling protocols may have longer headers and require larger MTUs. If the ingress router determines that an encapsulated layer 2 PDU exceeds the MTU of the tunnel through which it must be sent, the PDU MUST be dropped. If an egress router receives an encapsulated layer 2 PDU whose payload length (i.e., the length of the PDU itself without any of the encapsulation headers), exceeds the MTU of the destination layer 2 interface, the PDU MUST be dropped. 5. Applicability

This Draft defines two methods for encapsulation of ATM cells, namely, One-to-one mode and N-to-one mode.
The N-to-one mode (N >= 1) specifies an encapsulation method that maps one or more ATM VCCs (or one or more ATM VPCs) to one Pseudo- Wire. This is the only REQUIRED mode. One format is used for both the VCC or VPC mapping to the tunnel. The 4-octet ATM header is unaltered in the encapsulation, thus the VPI/VCI is always present. Cells from one or more VCCs (or one or more VPCs) may be concatenated.
The One-to-one mode specifies an encapsulation method that maps one ATM VCC or one ATM VPC to one Pseudo-Wire. For VCCs, the VPI/VCI is not included. For VPCs, the VPI is not included. Cells from one VCC or one VPC may be concatenated. This mode is OPTIONAL.
Furthermore different OPTIONAL encapsulations are supported for ATM AAL5 transport: one for ATM AAL5 SDUs, and another for ATM AAL5 PDUs.
Martini, et al. [Page 11]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
Three deployment models are supported by the encapsulations described in this document: -i. Single ATM Connection: A PW carries the cells of only one ATM VCC or VPC. This supports both the transport of multiservice ATM and L2VPN service over a PSN for all AAL types. -ii. Multiple ATM Connections: A PW carries the cells of multiple ATM VCCs and / or VPCs . This also supports both the transport of multiservice ATM and L2VPN service over a PSN for all AAL type. -iii. AAL5: PW carries the AAL5 frames of only one ATM VCC. A large proportion of the data carried on ATM networks is frame based and therefore uses AAL5. The AAL5 mapping takes advantage of the delineation of higher layer frames in the ATM layer to provide increased bandwidth efficiency compared with the basic cell mapping. The nature of the service, as defined by the ATM service category [5] or the ATM transfer capability [6] should be preserved. There are currently no OAM mechanisms defined for the PSN like those defined for ATM. Therefore the methods for the detection/consequent- actions of failures in the PSN are not specified. This also means that QoS/availability metrics cannot be specified for the PSN.
5.1. ATM N to 1 Cell Mode
This encapsulation supports both the Single and Multiple ATM Connection deployment models. This encapsulation is REQUIRED.

The encapsulation allows multiple VCCs/VPCs to be carried within a single pseudo wire. However, a service provider may wish to provision a single VCC to a pseudo wire in order to satisfy QoS or restoration requirements.

The encapsulation also supports the binding of multiple VCCs/VPCs to a single Pseudo Wire. This capability is useful in order to make more efficient use of the PW demultiplexing header space as well as to ease provisioning of the VCC/VPC services.

In the simplest case, this encapsulation can be used to transmit a single ATM cell per PSN PDU. However, in order to provide better PSN bandwidth efficiency, several ATM cells may optionally be encapsulated in a single PSN PDU. This process is called cell concatenation. The encapsulation has the following attributes: Martini, et al. [Page 12] Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 -i. Supports all ATM Adaptation Layers Types. -ii. Non-terminating OAM/Admin cells are transported among the user cells in the same order as they are received. This requirement enables the use of various performance management and security applications. -iii. In order to gain transport efficiency on the PSN, multiple cells may be encapsulated in a single PW PDU. This process is called cell concatenation. How many cells to insert or how long to wait for cell arrival before sending a PW PDU is an implementation decision. Cell concatenation adds latency and delay variation to a cell relay service. -iv. The CLP bit from each cell may be mapped to a corresponding marking on the PW PDU. This allows the drop precedence to be preserved across the PSN. -v. If the Single ATM connection deployment model is used, then it is simpler to provide an ATM layer service. The nature of the service, as defined by the ATM service category [5] or ATM transfer capability [6], should be preserved. The limitations of the ATM N-to-one cell encapsulation are: -vi. There is no currently defined method to translate the forward congestion indication (EFCI) to a corresponding function in the PSN. Nor is there a way to translate PSN congestion to the EFCI upon transmission by the egress PE. -vii. The ATM cell header checksum can detect a 2-bit error or detect and correct a single bit error in the cell header. Analogous functionality does not exist in most PSNs. A single bit error in a PW PDU will most likely cause the packet to be dropped due to a L2 FCS failure. -viii. Cells can be concatenated from multiple VCCs or VPCs belonging to different service cathegories and qos requirements. In this case the PSN packet must receive treatment by the PSN to support the highest QoS of the ATM VCCs/VPCs carried. -ix. Cell encapsulation only supports point-to-point LSPs. Multipoint-to-point and point-to-multi-point are for further study (FFS). The number of concatenated ATM cells is limited by the MTU -x. size and the cell transfer delay (CTD) and cell delay variation (CDV) objectives of multiple ATM connections that

16

are multiplexed into a single PW.

17

			[Page 13]
nternet Draft	draft-ietf-pwe3	3-atm-encap-04.txt	December 2003
2. ATM One-to-	One Cell Encapsulat	ion	
This OPTIONAL deployment mod		ports the Single ATM (Connection
supports cell that it utili a given number is carried on derived from therefore do n needs to be en service provid links than the concatenated of	concatenation. The zes less bandwidth r of concatenated c a PW, the VCI and/ the context of the not need to be enca ncapsulated for a V ders to achieve a h e N-to-one encapsul cells.	ation mode, the One-to a advantage of this er that the N-to-one end cells. Since only one for VPI of the ATM VCC PW using the PW label apsulated for a VCC, a TPC. This encapsulation igher bandwidth effice ation for a given num	ATM VCC or VPC C or VPC can be L. These fields and only the VCI on thus allows ciency on PSN
The limitation	<u>ns vi,vii,ix,x of N</u>	I to one mode apply.	
.3. AAL5 SDU Fra	ame Encapsulation		
This OPTIONAL	encapsulation supp	ports the AAL5 model.	
the VCC cell of alternative to	encapsulations. In	pre efficient for smal turn it presents a mo ervice when carrying F SN.	pre efficient
	interface. This SA hardware component	res Segmentation and AR function is provide s. Once reassembled, e egress PE. Herein li	ed by common the AAL5-SDU is
off-the-shelf carried via a	Pseudo Wire to the the AAL5-SDU encaps		les another
off-the-shelf carried via a advantage of The limitation -i. If an befor OAM o OAM p	the AAL5-SDU encaps ns of the AAL5 SDU n ATM OAM cell is r re the cells of the cell reordering may performance monitor	sulation.	ss PE, it is sent ame. Therefore, ase certain ATM
off-the-shelf carried via a advantage of The limitation -i. If an befor OAM o OAM O	the AAL5-SDU encaps ns of the AAL5 SDU n ATM OAM cell is r re the cells of the cell reordering may performance monitor ate incorrectly. he ALL5 PDU is scra ill not be able to whole PDU will be d AAL5 PDU CRC is not therefore be regen has end-to-end sign	encapsulation are: received at the ingres surrounding AAL5 fra- coccur, which may cau ring and ATM security mbled using ATM secur exctract the ALL5 SDU dropped. transported across the reated at the egress ificance in ATM secur	as PE, it is sent ame. Therefore, use certain ATM y applications to rity standards, a J and therefore the PSN. The CRC PE. Since the rity. This means
off-the-shelf carried via a advantage of The limitation -i. If an befo: OAM o OAM O	the AAL5-SDU encaps ns of the AAL5 SDU n ATM OAM cell is r re the cells of the cell reordering may performance monitor ate incorrectly. he ALL5 PDU is scra ill not be able to whole PDU will be d AAL5 PDU CRC is not therefore be regen has end-to-end sign	encapsulation are: received at the ingres surrounding AAL5 fra- coccur, which may cau ring and ATM security ambled using ATM security exctract the ALL5 SDU dropped. transported across the reated at the egress	as PE, it is sent ame. Therefore, use certain ATM y applications to rity standards, a J and therefore the PSN. The CRC PE. Since the rity. This means

errors on the end-to-end ATM VCC. -iv. The Length of AAL5 frame may exceed the MTU of the PSN. This

requires fragmentation, which may not be available to all nodes at the PW endpoint. -v. This mode does not preserve the value of the CLP bit for every ATM cell within an AAL5 PDU. Therefore, transparency of the CLP setting may be violated. Additionally, tagging of some cells may occur when tagging is not allowed by the conformance definition [5]. -vi. This mode does not preserve the EFCI state for every ATM cell within an AAL5 PDU. Therefore, transparency of the EFCI state may be violated.
5.4. AAL5 PDU Frame Encapsulation This OPTIONAL encapsulation supports the AAL5 model.
The primary application supported by AAL5 PDU frame encapsulation over PSN is the transparent carriage of ATM layer services that use AAL5 to carry higher layer frames. The main advantage of this AAL5 mode is that it is transparent to ATM OAM and ATM security applications.
One important consideration is to allow OAM information to be treated as in the original network. This encapsulation mode allows this transparency while performing AAL5 frame encapsulation. This mode supports fragmentation, which may be performed in order to maintain the position of the OAM cells with respect to the user cells.
Fragmentation may also be performed to maintain the size of the packet carrying the AAL5 PDU within the MTU of the link. Fragmentation provides a means for the PE to set the size of the PW packet to a different value than that of the original AAL5 PDU. This means that the PE has control on the delay and jitter provided to the ATM cells.
The whole AAL5-PDU is encapsulated. In this case all necessary parameters such as CPCS-UU (CPCS User-to-User indicator), CPI (Common Part Indicator), Length (Length of the CPCS-SDU) and CRC (Cyclic Redundancy Check) are transported as part of the payload. Note that carrying of the full PDU also allows the simplification of the fragmentation operation since it is performed at cell boundaries and the CRC in the trailer of the AAL5 PDU can be used to check the integrity of the PDU.
Reassembly is not required at the egress PE for the PSN-to-ATM direction.
Martini, et al. [Page 15]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
The limitations v and vi of the AAL5 SDU mode apply to this mode as well.
6. ATM OAM Cell Support
6.1. VCC Case
In general when configured for ATM VCC service, both PEs SHOULD act as a VC switch, in accordance with the OAM procedures defined in [7].

The PEs SHOULD be able to pass the following OAM cells transparently:

- F5 AIS (segment and end-to-end)
- F5 RDI (segment and end-to-end)
- F5 loopback (segment and end-to-end)
- Resource Management
- Performance Management
- Continuity Check
- Security
F4 OAM cells are inserted or extracted at the VP link termination. These OAM cells are not seen at the VC link termination and are
therefore not sent across the PSN.
6.2. VPC Case
When configured for a VPC cell relay service, both PEs SHOULD act as
a VP cross-connect in accordance with the OAM procedures defined in
[7].
The PEs SHOULD be able to process and pass the following OAM cells
transparently according to [7]:
- F4 AIS (segment and end-to-end)
- F4 RDI (segment and end-to-end)
- F4 loopback (segment and end-to-end)
F5 OAM are not inserted or extracted here. The PEs MUST be able to
pass the following OAM cells transparently: F5 AIS (segment and
end-to-end)
- F5 RDI (segment and end-to-end)
- F5 loopback (segment and end-to-end)
- Resource Management
- Performance Management
- Continuity Check

Martini,	ot ol	[Page 16]
Martini,	et al.	[Page 10]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

- Security

The OAM cell MAY be encapsulated together with other user data cells if multiple cell encapsulation is used.

6.3. Defect Handling

Figure 3 illustrates four possible locations for defects on the PWE3 service: - (a) On the ATM connection from CE to PE - (b) On the ATM side of the PW - (c) On the PSN side of the PE - (d) In the PSN

	+	+ -	+	+	
++	PE1	==================	PE2	· .	++
a	bc	PW1d			
CE1					CE2
		PW2			
++		==================			++
^	+	+ -		+ ·	^

Provider Edge 1 Provider Edge 2
<pre> Emulated Service></pre>
Customer Customer
Edge 1 Edge 2
Figure 3: Defect Locations
For failures at (a) or (b) in the VPC case the ingress PE MUST be able to generate an F4 AIS upon reception of a lower layer defect (such as LOS). In the VCC case, the ingress PE SHOULD be able to generate an F5 AIS upon reception of a corresponding F4 AIS or lower layer defect (such as LOS). These messages are sent across the PSN.
For failures at (c) or (d), in the VCC case the egress PE SHOULD be able to generate an F5 AIS based on a PSN failure (such as a PSN tunnel failure or LOS on the PSN port). In the VPC case, the egress PE SHOULD be able to generate an F4 AIS based on a PSN failure (such as a PSN tunnel failure or LOS on the PSN port).
If the ingress PE cannot support the generation of OAM cells, it MAY notify the egress PE using a Pseudo Wire specific maintenance mechanism such as the PW status message defined in [1]. Alternatively, for example, the ingress PE MAY withdraw the Pseudo Wire (VC label) associated with the service. Upon receiving such a notification, the egress PE SHOULD generate the appropriate F4 AIS
Martini, et al. [Page 17]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
(for VPC) or F5 AIS (for VCC).

(for VPC) or F5 AIS (for VCC).

If the ingress PE cannot support the generation of OAM cells, it MAY notify the egress PE using a Pseudo Wire specific maintenance mechanism such as the PW status message defined in [1]. Alternatively, for example, the ingress PE MAY withdraw the Pseudo Wire (VC label) associated with the service. Upon receiving such a notification, the egress PE SHOULD generate the appropriate F5 AIS.

If the PW in one direction fails, then the complete bidirectional service is considered to have failed.

7. ATM N-to-one Cell Mode

The N-to-one mode (N >= 1) described in this Draft allows a service provider to offer an ATM PVC or SVC based service across a network. The encapsulation allows multiple ATM VCCs or VPCs to be carried within a single PSN tunnel. A service provider may also use N-to-one mode to provision either one VCC or one VPC on a tunnel. This section defines the VCC and VPC cell relay services over a PSN and their applicability.

7.1. ATM N-to-one Service Encapsulation

This section describes the general encapsulation format for ATM over PSN pseudo wires.

0	1	2	3
0 1 2 3	4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5	5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5	5 6 7 8 9 0 1
+-+-+-+	-+	-+	-+

PSN Transport Header (As Required)
+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-
+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-
0 0 0 0 Flags Res Length Sequence Number
ATM Service Payload
Figure 4: General format for ATM encapsulation over PSNs
The PSN Transport Header depends on the particular tunneling
technology in use (L2TP or MPLS). This header is used to transport
the encapsulated ATM information through the packet switched core.
The Pseudo Wire Header identifies a particular ATM service on a
Martini, et al. [Page 18]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
turnel New YOW countries new else be serviced on the DON turnel
tunnel. Non-ATM services may also be carried on the PSN tunnel.
The ATM Control Word is inserted before the ATM service payload. It
may contain a length and sequence number in addition to certain
control bits needed to carry the service.
The ATM Service Payload is specific to the service being offered via
the Pseudo Wire. It is defined in the following sections.
In this encapsulation mode ATM cells are transported individually.
The encapsulation of a single ATM cell is the only REQUIRED encapsulation for ATM. The encapsulation of more than one ATM cell in
a PSN frame is OPTIONAL.
The ATM cell encapsulation consists of an OPTIONAL control word, and
one or more ATM cells - each consisting of a 4 byte ATM cell header and the 48 byte ATM cell payload. This ATM cell header is defined as
in the FAST encapsulation [4] section 3.1.1, but without the trailer
byte. The length of each frame, without the encapsulation headers, is
a multiple of 52 bytes long. The maximum number of ATM cells that can
be fitted in a frame, in this fashion, is limited only by the network
MTU and by the ability of the egress router to process them. The
ingress router MUST NOT send more cells than the egress router is
willing to receive. The number of cells that the egress router is
willing to receive may either be configured in the ingress router or may be signaled, for example using the methods described in [1]. The
number of cells encapsulated in a particular frame can be inferred by
the frame length. The control word is OPTIONAL. If the control word
is used then the flag, and length bits in the control word are not
used, and MUST be set to 0 when transmitting, and MUST be ignored
upon receipt.
The EFCI and CLP bits are carried across the network in the ATM cell
header. The edge routers that implement this document MAY, when
either adding or removing the encapsulation described herein, change
the EFCI bit from zero to one in order to reflect congestion in the
network that is known to the edge router, and the CLP bit from zero
to one to reflect marking from edge policing of the ATM Sustained
Cell Rate. The EFCI and CLP bits SHOULD NOT be changed from one to
zero.
This diagram illustrates an encapsulation of two ATM cells:

[Page 19]

Martini, et al.

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 0 1 2 3 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 Control word (Optional) VPI VCI PTI C ATM Payload (48 bytes) VCI VPI PTI C ATM Payload (48 bytes)

Figure 5: Multiple Cell ATM Encapsulation

* When multiple VCCs or VPCs are transported in one pseudo-wire VPI/VCI values MUST be unique. When the multiple VCCs or VPCs, are from different a physical transmission path it may be necessary to assign unique VPI/VCI values to the ATM connections. If they are from the same physical transmission path, the VPI/VCI values are unique.

* VPI

The ingress router MUST copy the VPI field from the incoming cell into this field. For particular emulated VCs, the egress router MAY generate a new VPI and ignore the VPI contained in this field.

* VCI

The ingress router MUST copy the VCI field from the incoming ATM cell header into this field. For particular emulated VCs, the egress router MAY generate a new VCI.

* PTI & CLP (C bit)

The PTI and CLP fields are the PTI and CLP fields of the incomingATM cells.The cell headers of the cells within the packet arethe ATM headers (without HEC) of the incoming cell.

3GPP

Martini, et al.

[Page 20]

22

8.2. Sequence Number

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8. ATM One-to-one Cell Mode The One-to-one mode described in this Draft allows a service provider to offer an ATM PVC or SVC based service across a network. The encapsulation allows one ATM VCC or VPC to be carried within a single Pseudo-Wire. 8.1. ATM One-to-one Service Encapsulation This section describes the general encapsulation format for ATM over PSN pseudo wires, such as IP, L2TP, or MPLS. The specifics pertaining to each packet technology are covered in later sections. Figure 6 provides a general format for encapsulation of ATM cells into packets. 0 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 PSN Transport Header (As Required) Pseudo Wire Header 0 0 0 0 Resvd Optional Sequence Number ATM Specific ATM Service Payload Figure 6: General format for One-to-one mode encapsulation over PSNs The PSN Transport Header depends on the packet technology: IP, L2TP or MPLS. This header is used to transport the encapsulated ATM information through the packet switched core. This header is always present if the Pseudo Wire is MPLS. The Pseudo Wire Header depends on the packet technology: IP, L2TP or MPLS. It identifies a particular ATM service within the PSN tunnel. The generic control word is inserted after the Pseudo Wire Header. The presence of the control word is MANDATORY. The ATM Specific Header is inserted before the ATM service payload. The ATM Specific Header contains control bits needed to carry the service. These are defined in the ATM service descriptions below. The length of ATM specific header may not always be one octet. It depends on the service type. The ATM payload octet group is the payload of the service that is Martini, et al. [Page 21] Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 being encapsulated.

The sequence number is not required for all services.

Treatment of the sequence number is according to previous sections "Setting the sequence number", and "Processing the sequence number".

8.3. ATM VCC Cell Transport Service

The VCC cell transport service is characterized by the mapping of a
single ATM VCC (VPI/VCI) to a Pseudo Wire. This service is fully transparent to the ATM Adaptation Layer. The VCC single cell
transport service is OPTIONAL. This service MUST use the following
encapsulation format:
0 1 2 3
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 0 1
+-
PSN Transport Header (As Required)
+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-
+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-
0 0 0 0 Resvd Optional Sequence Number M V Res PTI C
+-
ATM Cell Payload (48 bytes)
Figure 7: Single ATM VCC Cell Encapsulation
* M (transport mode) bit
Bit (M) of the control byte indicates whether the packet contains
an ATM cell or a frame payload. If set to 0, the packet contains
an ATM cell. If set to 1, the PDU contains an AAL5 payload.
* V (VCI present) bit
Dit (M) of the control bute indicated whether the MCI field is
Bit (V) of the control byte indicates whether the VCI field is present in the packet. If set to 1, the VCI field is present for
the cell. If set to 0, no VCI field is present. In the case of a
VCC, the VCI field is not required. For VPC, the VCI field is
required and is transmitted with each cell.
Martini at al
Martini, et al. [Page 22]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
* Reserved bits
The reserved bits should be set to 0 at the transmitter and
ignored upon reception.
* PTI Bits
The 3-bit Payload Type Identifier (PTI) incorporates ATM Layer
PTI coding of the cell. These bits are set to the value of the
PTI of the encapsulated ATM cell.
* C (CLP) Bit
The Cell Loss Priority (CLP) field indicates CLP value of the
encapsulated cell.

For increased transport efficiency, the ingress PE SHOULD be able to encapsulate multiple ATM cells into a Pseudo Wire PDU. The ingress and egress PE SHOULD agree to a maximum number of cells in a single Pseudo Wire PDU. This agreement may be accomplished via a Pseudo Wire specific signaling mechanism or via static configuration.When multiple cells are encapsulated in the same PSN packet, the ATM specific byte MUST be repeated for each cell. This means that 49 bytes are used to encapsulate each 53 byte ATM cell.012301
PSN Transport Header (As Required)
+-
Pseudo Wire Header
+-+-+++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++
+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-
ATM Cell Payload (48 bytes)
+-
M V Res PTI C
+-+-+-+-+-+-+ ATM Cell Payload (48 bytes)
+-
+-+-+-+-+-+-+
Figure 8: Multiple ATM VCC Cell Encapsulation
Martini, et al. [Page 23]
Martini, et al. [Page 23]
Martini, et al.[Page 23]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field.
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field.8.4.1. ATM VPC Cell Transport Services
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field.8.4.1. ATM VPC Cell Transport Services The ATM VPC cell transport service is OPTIONAL. This service MUST use the following cell mode encapsulation:
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 20038.4. ATM VPC ServicesThe VPC service is defined by mapping a single VPC (VPI) to a Pseudo Wire. As such it emulates as Virtual Path cross-connect across the PSN. All VCCs belonging to the VPC are carried transparently by the VPC service.The egress PE may choose to apply a different VPI other than the one that arrived at the ingress PE. The egress PE MUST choose the outgoing VPI based solely upon the Pseudo Wire header. As a VPC service, the egress PE MUST NOT change the VCI field.8.4.1. ATM VPC Cell Transport Services The ATM VPC cell transport service is OPTIONAL.This service MUST use the following cell mode encapsulation: 0012301230123012301230123013001230123011230112011230112301123011230130121345575767<
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003 8.4. ATM VPC Services

+-+-+-+-+ 0 0 0 0 F										
+-+-+-+	+-+-++ VCI				-+-+-+		+-+-	+-+-	-+-+-	+-+
+-+-+-+-+			-+-+-+							
		ATM Cel	l Pavlo	ad (48 byt	es)				
			+-	+-+-+	-+-+-+	-+-+-	+-+-	+-+-	-+-+-	+-+
+-+-+-+-+	+-+-+	-+-+-+-+	-+-+-+							
	Fiqu	re 9: Sing	le Cell	. VPC	Encaps	ulati	on			
										~ ~
The ATM con encapsulat:						ation	as	in t	the V	<u>cc</u>
* VCI Bit										
^ VCI BIU	<u>_S</u>									
		rtual Circ ue of the		entifi	er (VC	I) in	corp	orat	tes A	ТМ
Layer	/CI Val	ue or the	cell.							
For increas	sed tra	ansport eff	iciency	, the	ingre	ss PE	SHO	ULD	be a	ble
rtini, et al	1.								ם]	age
	L .								11	uge
ternet Draft										
ternet Drait		Junger Jung			04			D		
encapsulate and egress Pseudo Wire	e multi PE SHO e PDU.	OULD agree This agre	lls int to a ma	o a P aximum ay be	seudo numbe accom	Wire r of plish	PDU. cell led v	Tì s in ia a	he in n a s a Pse	gre ing
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre gnaling mec Cells are MUST be r	lls int to a ma ement n hanism encaps epeated	to a P aximum ay be or vi sulate l for	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell.	PDU. cell ed v nfig me P Thi	Th s in ia a urat	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe	gre ing udo t,
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre maling mec cells are MUST be r encapsula	lls int to a ma ement n hanism encaps epeated	to a P aximum ay be or vi sulate l for	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell.	PDU. cell ed v nfig me P Thi	Th s in ia a urat	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans	gre ing udo t,
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif: bytes are u 0	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ole ATM ic byte used to	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre gnaling mec Cells are MUST be r	lls int to a ma ement m hanism encaps epeated te each	to a P aximum hay be or vi sulate l for 1 53 b	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel	PDU. cell ed v nfig me P Thi 1.	Th ia a urat SN p s me	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3	gre ing udo t, tha
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif: bytes are u 0	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ole ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-++	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre naling mec cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2	encaps encaps te each 3 4 5 6	to a P aximum ay be or vi sulate for a 53 b 5 7 8 -+-+-+	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+-	PDU. cell ed v nfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+-	Th s in ia a urat SN p s ma	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0	gre ing udo t, tha 1
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ole ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-++ P	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre naling mec cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+-++++ SN Transpo	lls int to a ma ement n hanism encaps epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+ rt Head	to a P aximum may be or vi sulate 1 for 1 53 b 5 7 8 +-+-+ Her (A	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired)	PDU. cell ed v nfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+-	Tl s in ia a urat SN B s ma 7 8 +-+-	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans <u>3</u> 8 9 0	gre ing udo t, tha <u>1</u> +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-++-+	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-++ P +-+-++	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre gnaling mec d cells are MUST be r o encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+-++ SN Transpo -+-+-++ Pseu	lls int to a ma ement m hanism e encaps epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+ rt Head -+-+ do Wire	to a P aximum ay be or vi sulate 1 for 5 7 8 +++++ der (A ++++++ e Head	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ -+-+-+ er	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+-	PDU. cell ed v nfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+-	Th s in Surat SN H s me 7 { +-+-	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans <u>3</u> 8 9 0 -+-+-	gre ing udo t, tha
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif: bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+-+-	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+++ P +-+-+++	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre naling mec cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+-++ SN Transpo -+-++++ Pseu	lls int to a ma ement m hanism e encaps epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+-+ rt Heac -+-+-+ do Wire -+-+-+	to a P aximum ay be or vi sulate l for 1 53 b +-+-+ der (A +-+-++ e Head +-+-++	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ -+-+-+ er -+-+-+	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+-	PDU. cell ed v nfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+-	Th s in ia a urat SN I s me +-++	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans <u>3</u> 8 9 0 -+-+-	gre ing udo t, tha
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+++	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+++ P +-+-+++ Resvd +-+-+++	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre gnaling mec 1 cells are MUST be r e ncapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-++++ Pseu -++++++ Pseu -+++++++ Optional -++++++	lls int to a ma ement m hanism epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+ rt Heac -+-+ do Wire -+-+ Sequer	co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate l for a 53 b +-+-+ der (A +-+-+ e Head +-+-+ hece Nu	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ mber	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- -+-+- M	PDU. cell ed v mfig Thi 1. 5 6 +-+- +-+-	Th s in ia a urat SN I s me +-++ +-++ es	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- -+-+- PTI	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+ +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-++-+ +-+-+++ 0 0 0 0 F	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+++ P +-+-+++ Resvd +-+-+++ VCI	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre gnaling mec 1 cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+++++ Pseu -+++++++ Pseu -++++++++ Optional	lls int to a ma ement m hanism epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+ ort Heac -+-+ do Wire -+-+ Sequer -+-+	co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate l for a 53 b +-+-+ der (A +-+-+ e Head +-+-+ hece Nu	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ mber	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- -+-+- M	PDU. cell ed v mfig Thi 1. 5 6 +-+- +-+-	Th s in ia a urat SN I s me +-++ +-++ es	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- -+-+- PTI	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+ +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ 0 0 0 F +-+-+-+	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+++ P +-+-+++ Resvd +-+-+++ VCI	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre gnaling mec 1 cells are MUST be r e mcapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+++++ Pseu -+-+++++ Optional -+-++++++	lls int to a ma ement m hanism e encaps epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+-+ rt Heac -+-+-+ do Wire -+-+-+ Sequer -+-+-+	co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate l for n 53 b +-+-+ der (A +-+-+ e Head +-+-+ hee Nu	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ mber -+-+-+	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- _ -+-+- _ M	PDU. cell ed v mfig Thi 1. 5 6 +-+- +-+-	Th s in ia a urat SN I s me +-++ +-++ es	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- -+-+- PTI	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+ +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ 0 0 0 F +-+-+-+	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+++ P +-+-+++ Resvd +-+-+++ VCI	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre gnaling mec 1 cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+++++ Pseu -+++++++ Pseu -++++++++ Optional	lls int to a ma ement m hanism e encaps epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+-+ rt Heac -+-+-+ do Wire -+-+-+ Sequer -+-+-+	co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate l for n 53 b +-+-+ der (A +-+-+ e Head +-+-+ hee Nu	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ mber -+-+-+	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- _ -+-+- _ M	PDU. cell ed v mfig Thi 1. 5 6 +-+- +-+-	Th s in ia a urat SN I s me +-++ +-++ es	he in n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- -+-+- PTI	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+ +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ 0 0 0 F +-+-+-+	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+++ P +-+-+++ Resvd +-+-+++ VCI	ple ATM ce DULD agree This agre gnaling mec 1 cells are MUST be r e mcapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+++++ Pseu -+-+++++ Optional -+-++++++	lls int to a ma ement m hanism epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+-+ do Wire -+-+-+ Sequer -+-+-+ l Paylo	co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate for a 53 b 57 8 +-+-+ e Head +-+-+ her (A +-+-+ her (A +-+-+ her (A +-+-+ her (A +-+-+) her (A +-+-+) her (A +-+-+)	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ mber -+-+-+ 8 byte -+-+-+	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- - -+-+- s) -+-+-	PDU. cell ed v mfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+- +-+- (V R +-+-	Th s in ia a urat SN p s me 	he in. n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- PTI -+-+- PTI -+-+-	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+-+ +-++-+ 0 0 0 0 F +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-++ P +-+-+++ Resvd +-+-+++ VCI +-+-+++	ple ATM ce ULD agree This agre gnaling mec (cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+++++ Pseu -+++++++ Optional -++++++++ ATM Cel	lls int to a ma ement m hanism epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+-+ ort Head -+-+-+ Sequer -+-+-+ l Paylo +	co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate for a 53 b 57 8 +-+-+ der (A +-+-+ e Head +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu hee Head hee Nu hee Head hee Head hee Head hee Nu hee Head hee Head	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ mber -+-+-+ 8 byte -+-+-+ s PTI	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- - M -+-+- s) -+-+- [C]	PDU. cell ed v mfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+ +-+ +-+ +-+ +-+	Th s in ia a urat SN p s me 7 { +-++ +-++ es +-++	he in. n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- PTI -+-+- PTI -+-+- VCI	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ 0 0 0 0 +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ VCI	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+++ Resvd +-+-+++ VCI +-+-+++ +-+-+++ VCI	ple ATM ce ULD agree This agre gnaling mec (cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+-+++ Pseu -+-+++++ Optional -+-++++++ ATM Cel	lls int to a ma ement m hanism epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+-+ ort Head -+-+-+ Sequer -+-+-+ l Paylo +	co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate for a 53 b 57 8 +-+-+ der (A +-+-+ e Head +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu +-+-+ hee Nu hee Head hee Nu hee Head hee Head hee Head hee Nu hee Head hee Head	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ mber -+-+-+ 8 byte -+-+-+ s PTI	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- - M -+-+- s) -+-+- [C]	PDU. cell ed v mfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+ +-+ +-+ +-+ +-+	Th s in ia a urat SN p s me 7 { +-++ +-++ es +-++	he in. n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- PTI -+-+- PTI -+-+- VCI	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+-+ +-++-+ 0 0 0 0 F +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+++ Resvd +-+-+++ VCI +-+-+++ +-+-+++ VCI	ple ATM ce ULD agree This agre gnaling mec (cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+++++ Pseu -+++++++ Optional -++++++++ ATM Cel	lls int to a ma ement m hanism epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+ do Wire -+-+ Sequer -+-+-+ l Paylo -+-+-+ l Paylo	<pre>co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate l for n 53 b 57 8 +-+++ der (A +++++ e Head ++++++ ce Nu +++++ bad (4 ++++++ bad (4 +++++++ bad (4 ++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++</pre>	<pre>seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ mber -+-+-+ 8 byte -+-+-+ 8 byte</pre>	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- - -+-+- s) -+-+- s) -+-+-	PDU. cell ed v mfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+ +-+ +-+ +-+ +-+	Th s in ia a urat SN p s me 7 { +-++ +-++ es +-++	he in. n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- PTI -+-+- PTI -+-+- VCI	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ 0 0 0 0 +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ VCI	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+++ Resvd +-+-+++ VCI +-+-+++ +-+-+++ VCI	ple ATM ce ULD agree This agre gnaling mec (cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+-+++ Pseu -+-+++++ Optional -+-++++++ ATM Cel	lls int to a ma ement m hanism epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+ do Wire -+-+ Sequer -+-+-+ l Paylo -+-+-+ l Paylo	<pre>co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate l for n 53 b 57 8 +-+++ der (A +++++ e Head ++++++ ce Nu +++++ bad (4 ++++++ bad (4 +++++++ bad (4 ++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++++</pre>	<pre>seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ mber -+-+-+ 8 byte -+-+-+ 8 byte</pre>	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- - -+-+- s) -+-+- s) -+-+-	PDU. cell ed v mfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+ +-+ +-+ +-+ +-+	Th s in ia a urat SN p s me 7 { +-++ +-++ es +-++	he in. n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- PTI -+-+- PTI -+-+- VCI	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+
and egress Pseudo Wire Wire specif When multip ATM specif bytes are u 0 0 1 2 3 4 +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ 0 0 0 0 +-+-+-+ +-+-+-+ VCI	e multi PE SHO e PDU. fic sig ple ATM ic byte used to 5 6 7 +-+-+-+ +-+-++ Kesvd +-+-++ VCI +-+-++ +-+-++ +-+-++	ple ATM ce ULD agree This agre gnaling mec (cells are MUST be r encapsula 1 8 9 0 1 2 -+-+++++ Pseu -+++++++ Optional -++++++++ ATM Cel	lls int to a ma ement n hanism encaps epeated te each 3 4 5 6 -+-+-+ ort Head -+-+-+ do Wire -+-+-+ Sequer -+-++ l Paylo -+-+-+- l Paylo	co a P aximum ay be or vi sulate for 5 7 8 -+-+-+ der (A -+-+-+ e Head -+-+-+ hace Nu ++-+-+ bad (4 -+-+-+ f V Re ++-+-+ bad (4	seudo numbe accom a stat d in t each c yte AT 2 9 0 1 -+-+-+ s Requ -+-+-+ er -+-+-+ 8 byte -+-+-+ 8 byte -+-+-+ 8 byte	Wire r of plish ic co he sa ell. M cel 2 3 4 -+-+- ired) -+-+- - -+-+- s) -+-+- s)	PDU. cell ed v mfig me P Thi 1. 5 6 +-+- +-+- +-+- +-+-	Tl s in ia a urat SN J s me +-++ +-++ es +-++ +-++	he in. n a s a Pse tion. packe eans 3 8 9 0 -+-+- -+-+- PTI -+-+- VCI -+-+-	gre ing udo t, tha +-+ +-+ +-+

9. ATM AAL5 CPCS-SDU Mode

The AAL5 payload VCC service defines a mapping between the payload of an AAL5 VCC and a single Pseudo Wire. The AAL5 payload VCC service requires ATM segmentation and reassembly support on the PE.

The AAL5 payload CPCS-SDU service is OPTIONAL.

Even the smallest TCP packet requires two ATM cells when sent over AAL5 on a native ATM device. It is desirable to avoid this padding on the Pseudo Wire. Therefore, once the ingress PE reassembles the AAL5

Martini, et al.

[Page 25]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

CPCS-PDU, the PE discards the PAD and CPCS-PDU trailer then inserts the resulting payload into a Pseudo Wire PDU.

The egress PE MUST regenerate the PAD and trailer before transmitting the AAL5 frame on the egress ATM port.

This service does allow the transport of OAM and RM cells, but does not attempt to maintain the relative order of these cells with respect to the cells that comprise the AAL5 CPCS-PDU. All OAM cells, regardless of their type, that arrive during the reassembly of a single AAL5 CPCS-PDU are sent immediately on the Pseudo Wire using N-to-one cell encapsulation, followed by the AAL5 payload. Therefore, the AAL5 payload VCC service will not be suitable for ATM applications that require strict ordering of OAM cells (such as performance monitoring and security applications).

9.1. Transparent AAL5 SDU Frame Encapsulation

The AAL5 CPCS-SDU is prepended by the following header:

0			1	2	3
0 1 2 3	4 5 6	789	0 1 2 3 4 5	678901234	5678901
+-+-+-	+-+-+-	+-+-+	+-+-+-+-+-	+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-	+-
Res	TEC	U Res	Length	Sequence Number	r (Optional)
+-+-+-	+-+-+-	+-+-+	+-+-+-+-+-	+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-	+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+
			н		
			ATM cell of	r AAL5 CPCS-SDU	
			н		
+-+-+-	+-+-+-	+-+-+	+-+-+-+-+-	+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-+-	+-

Figure 11: AAL5 CPCS-SDU Encapsulation

The AAL5 payload service encapsulation requires the ATM control word. The Flag bits are described below. * Res (Reserved) These bits are reserved and MUST be set to 0 upon

transmission and ignored upon reception.

* T (transport type) bit

Bit (T) of the control word indicates whether the packet contains an ATM admin cell or an AAL5 payload. If T = 1, the packet contains an ATM admin cell, encapsulated according to the VCC cell relay encapsulation, figure 8. If not set, the PDU contains an AAL5 payload. The ability to transport an ATM cell in the AAL5

SDU mode is intended to provide a means of administrative functionality over the AAL5 not endeavor to preserve user-cell and admin	VCC (though it does
Martini, et al.	[Page 26]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.t	xt December 2003
arrival/transport ordering).	
* E (EFCI) Bit	
The ingress router, PE1, SHOULD set this bi of the final cell of those that transported set to 1, or if the EFCI bit of the single transported in the packet is set to 1. Ot SHOULD be set to 0. The egress router, PE2, bit of all cells that transport the AAL5 CPU contained in this field.	the AAL5 CPCS-SDU is ATM cell to be herwise this bit SHOULD set the EFCI
* C (CLP) Bit	
The ingress router, PE1, SHOULD set this bi- of any of the ATM cells that transported the to 1, or if the CLP bit of the single ATM ce in the packet is set to 1. Otherwise this 1 0. The egress router, PE2, SHOULD set the C that transport the AAL5 CPCS-SDU to the val- field.	e AAL5 CPCS-SDU is set ell to be transported bit SHOULD be set to LP bit of all cells
* U (Command / Response Field) Bit	
When FRF.8.1 Frame Relay / ATM PVC Service traffic is being transported, the CPCS-UU L (LSB) of the AAL5 CPCS-PDU may contain the The ingress router, PE1, SHOULD copy this b control word. The egress router, PE2, SHOUL the CPCS-UU Least Significant Bit (LSB) of	east Significant Bit Frame Relay C/R bit. it to the U bit of the D copy the U bit to
10. AAL5 PDU frame mode	
The AAL5 payload PDU service is OPTIONAL.	
10.1. Transparent AAL5 PDU Frame Encapsulation	
In this mode, the ingress PE encapsulates the encluding the PAD and trailer.	ntire CPCS-PDU
This mode MAY support fragmentation in order to sequencing.	maintain OAM cell
Like the ATM AAL5 payload VCC service, the AAL5 service is intended to be more efficient than the service. However, the AAL5 transparent VCC serv	he VCC cell transport
Martini, et al.	[Page 27]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.t:	xt December 2003

3GPP

AAL5 CPCS-PDU, including the PAD and trailer. Note that the AAL5 CPCS-PDU is not processed i.e. an AAL5 frame with an invalid CRC or length field will be transported. One reason for this is that there may be a security agent that has scrambled the ATM cell payloads that form the AAL5 CPCS-PDU.

This service supports all OAM cell flows by using a fragmentation procedure that ensures that OAM cells are not repositioned in respect to AAL5 composite cells.

The AAL5 transparent VCC service is OPTIONAL.

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 1
 2
 3

 0
 0
 0
 Resvd

 0
 0
 0
 Resvd

 0
 0
 0
 Resvd

 0
 0
 0
 Resvd
 U

 E
 C
 1

AAL5 CPCS-PDU (n * 48 bytes)

Figure 12: AAL5 transparent service encapsulation

The generic control word is inserted after the Pseudo Wire Header. The presence of the control word is MANDATORY.

The M, V, Res, and C bits are as defined earlier for VCC One-to-one cell mode.

* U Bit

This field indicates whether this frame contains the last cell of an AAL5 PDU and represents the value of the ATM User-to-User bit for the last ATM cell of the PSN frame. Note: The ATM User-to-User bit is the least significant bit of the PTI field in the ATM header. This field is used to support the fragmentation functionality described later in this section.

* E (EFCI) bit

This field is used to convey the EFCI state of the ATM cells. The EFCI state is indicated in the middle bit of each ATM cell's PTI

Martini, et al.

[Page 28]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

field.

ATM-to-PSN direction (ingress): The EFCI field of the control byte is set to the EFCI state of the last cell of the AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment.

PSN-to-ATM direction (egress): The EFCI state of all constituent cells of the AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment is set to the value of the

29

EFCI field in the control byte.
* C (CLP) bit
This field is used to convey the cell loss priority of the ATM cells.
ATM-to-PSN direction (ingress): The CLP field of the control byte is set to 1 if any of the constituent cells of the AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment has its CLP bit set to 1; otherwise this field is set to 0.
PSN-to-ATM direction (egress): The CLP bit of all constituent cells for an AAL5 PDU or AAL5 fragment is set to the value of the CLP field in the control byte. The payload consists of the re- assembled AAL5 CPCS-PDU, including the AAL5 padding and trailer or the AAL5 fragment.
10.2. Fragmentation
The ingress PE may not always be able to reassemble a full AAL5 frame. This may be due to the AAL5 PDU exceeding the Pseudo Wire MTU or when OAM cells arrive during reassembly of the AAL5 PDU. In these cases, the AAL5 PDU shall be fragmented. In addition, fragmentation may be desirable to bound ATM cell delay.
When fragmentation occurs, the procedures described in the following subsections shall be followed.
10.2.1. Procedures in the ATM-to-PSN Direction The following procedures shall apply while fragmenting AAL5 PDUs: - Fragmentation shall always occur at cell boundaries within the AAL5 PDU.
Martini, et al. [Page 29]
Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003
 Set the UU bit to the value of the ATM User-to-User bit in the cell header of the most recently received ATM cell. The E and C bits of the fragment shall be set as defined earlier in section 9. If the arriving cell is an OAM or an RM cell, send the current PSN frame and then send the OAM or RM cell using One-to-one single cell encapsulation (VCC).
10.2.2. Procedures in the PSN-to-ATM Direction
The following procedures shall apply: - The 3-bit PTI field of each ATM cell header is constructed as follows: -i. The most significant bit is set to 0, indicating a user data cell. -ii. The middle bit is set to the E bit value of the
fragment.

-iii. The least significant bit for the last ATM cell in the
PSN frame is set to the value of the UU bit of Figure 12.
-iv. The least significant PTI bit is set to 0 for all other
cells in the PSN frame.
- The CLP bit of each ATM cell header is set to the value of the C
bit of the control byte in Figure 12. - When a fragment is received, each constituent ATM cell is sent in
correct order.
11. Mapping of ATM and PSN Classes of Service
11. Mapping of Aim and PSN Classes of Service
This section is informational.
When ATM PW service is configured over a PSN, the ATM service category of a connection SHOULD be mapped to a compatible class of
service in the PSN network. A compatible class of service maintains
the integrity of the service end to end. For example, the CBR service
category SHOULD be mapped to a class of service with stringent loss and delay objectives. If the PSN implements the IP Diff-Serv
framework, a class of service based on the EF PHB is a good
candidate.
Eventhermore, ATM convice esterories have support for multiple
Furthermore, ATM service categories have support for multiple conformance definitions [5]. Some are CLP blind, e.g., CBR, meaning
that the QoS objectives apply to the aggregate CLP0+1 conforming cell
flow. Some are CLP significant, e.g., VBR.3, meaning that the QoS
objectives apply to the CLP0 conforming cell flow only.
Martini, et al. [Page 30]
Martini, et al.[Page 30]Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXPfield can be performed to provide visibility of the cell losspriority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in theEXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformancedefinition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). Thedetails of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping whichsatisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document. Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping which satisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to transfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells into
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXPfield can be performed to provide visibility of the cell losspriority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in theEXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformancedefinition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). Thedetails of this mapping are outside the scope of this document.Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping whichsatisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document. Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping which satisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to transfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells into the ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described in
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document. Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping which satisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to transfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells into the ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described in
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document. Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping which satisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to transfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells into the ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described in details in sections 6 through 9 for each encapsulation mode.12. Security Considerations This document specifies only encapsulations, and not the protocols
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document. Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping which satisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to transfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells into the ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described in details in sections 6 through 9 for each encapsulation mode.12. Security Considerations This document specifies only encapsulations, and not the protocols used to carry the encapsulated packets across the PSN. Each such
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document. Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping which satisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to transfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells into the ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described in details in sections 6 through 9 for each encapsulation mode.12. Security ConsiderationsThis document specifies only encapsulations, and not the protocols used to carry the encapsulated packets across the PSN. Each such protocol may have its own set of security issues, but those issues
Internet Draftdraft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txtDecember 2003When the PSN is MPLS based, a mapping between the CLP bit and the EXP field can be performed to provide visibility of the cell loss priority in the MPLS network. The actual value to be marked in the EXP field depends on the ATM service category, the ATM conformance definition, and the type of tunnel LSP used (E-LSP or L-LSP). The details of this mapping are outside the scope of this document. Operators have the flexibility to design a specific mapping which satisfies their own requirements.In both the ATM-to-PSN and PSN-to-ATM directions, the method used to transfer the CLP and EFCI information of the individual cells into the ATM specific field, or flags, of the PW packet is described in details in sections 6 through 9 for each encapsulation mode.12. Security Considerations This document specifies only encapsulations, and not the protocols used to carry the encapsulated packets across the PSN. Each such

rigorous then a native ATM service.

13. Intellectual Property Disclaimer

This document is being submitted for use in IETF standards discussions.

14. References

[1] "Transport of Layer 2 Frames Over MPLS", draft-ietf-pwe3control-protocol-04.txt. (work in progress)

[2] "MPLS Label Stack Encoding", E. Rosen, Y. Rekhter, D. Tappan, G. Fedorkow, D. Farinacci, T. Li, A. Conta. RFC3032

[3] "Requirements for Peudo Wire Emulation Edge-to-Edge (PWE3", draft-ietf-pwe3-requirements-07.txt. (work in Progress)

[4] ATM Forum Specification fb-fbatm-0151.000 (2000) ,Frame Based ATM over SONET/SDH Transport (FAST)

[5] ATM Forum Specification af-tm-0121.000 (1999), Traffic Management Specification Version 4.1.

Martini, et al.

[Page 31]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

[6] ITU-T Recommendation I.371 (2000), Traffic control and congestion control in B-ISDN.

3GPP

[7] ITU-T Recommendation I.610, (1999), B-ISDN operation and maintenance principles and functions.

[8] "PWE3 Architecture", draft-ietf-pwe3-arch-06.txt. (work in progress)

15. Author Information

Luca Martini Cisco Systems, Inc. 9155 East Nichols Avenue, Suite 400 Englewood, CO, 80112 e-mail: lmartini@cisco.com

Nasser El-Aawar Level 3 Communications, LLC. 1025 Eldorado Blvd. Broomfield, CO, 80021 e-mail: nna@level3.net

Giles Heron Tellabs Abbey Place 24-28 Easton Street High Wycombe Bucks HP11 1NT UK e-mail: giles.heron@tellabs.com Dimitri Stratton Vlachos Mazu Networks, Inc. 125 Cambridgepark Drive Cambridge, MA 02140 e-mail: d@mazunetworks.com

Martini, et al.

[Page 32]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

Dan Tappan Cisco Systems, Inc. 1414 Massachusetts Avenue Boxborough, MA 01719 e-mail: tappan@cisco.com

Jayakumar Jayakumar, Cisco Systems Inc. 170, W.Tasman, San Jose , CA, 95134 e-mail: jjayakum@cisco.com

Eric C. Rosen Cisco Systems, Inc. 1414 Massachusetts Avenue Boxborough, MA 01719 E-mail: erosen@cisco.com

Steve Vogelsang Laurel Networks, Inc. Omega Corporate Center 1300 Omega Drive Pittsburgh, PA 15205 e-mail: sjv@laurelnetworks.com

Jeremy Brayley Laurel Networks, Inc. Omega Corporate Center 1300 Omega Drive Pittsburgh, PA 15205 e-mail: jbrayley@laurelnetworks.com

Gerald de Grace Laurel Networks, Inc. Omega Corporate Center 1300 Omega Drive Pittsburgh, PA 15205 e-mail: gdegrace@laurelnetworks.com

[Page 33] Martini, et al.

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

John Shirron Laurel Networks, Inc. Omega Corporate Center 1300 Omega Drive Pittsburgh, PA 15205 e-mail: jshirron@laurelnetworks.com

Andrew G. Malis Tellabs 90 Rio Robles Dr. San Jose, CA 95134 e-mail: Andy.Malis@tellabs.com

Vinai Sirkay Vivace Networks, Inc. 2730 Orchard Parkway San Jose, CA 95134 e-mail: sirkay@technologist.com

Chris Liljenstolpe Cable & Wireless 11700 Plaza America Drive Reston, VA 20190 e-mail: chris@cw.net

Kireeti Kompella Juniper Networks 1194 N. Mathilda Ave Sunnyvale, CA 94089 e-mail: kireeti@juniper.net

Ghassem Koleyni Nortel Networks P O Box 3511, Station C Ottawa, Ontario, K1Y 4H7 Canada e-mail: ghassem@nortelnetworks.com

Martini, et al.

[Page 34]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt

December 2003

34

John Fischer Alcatel 600 March Rd Kanata, ON, Canada. K2K 2E6 e-mail: john.fischer@alcatel.com Matthew Bocci Alcatel Grove House, Waltham Road Rd White Waltham, Berks, UK. SL6 3TN e-mail: matthew.bocci@alcatel.co.uk Mustapha Aissaoui Alcatel 600 March Rd Kanata, ON, Canada. K2K 2E6 e-mail: mustapha.aissaoui@alcatel.com Tom Walsh Lucent Technologies 1 Robbins Road Westford, MA 01886 USA e-mail: tdwalsh@lucent.com John Rutemiller Marconi Networks 1000 Marconi Drive Warrendale, PA 15086 e-mail: John.Rutemiller@marconi.com Rick Wilder Masergy Communications 2901 Telestar Ct. Falls Church, VA 22042 e-mail: rwilder@masergy.com Laura Dominik

Qwest Communications, Inc. 600 Stinson Blvd. Minneapolis, MN, 55413 Email: ldomini@qwest.com

Martini, et al.

[Page 35]

Internet Draft draft-ietf-pwe3-atm-encap-04.txt December 2003

36

Martini, et al.

[Page 36]